

## 9 Support for Sexual and Reproductive Health in People Living with HIV/AIDS

Clinical Protocol for the WHO European Region



## 9 Support for Sexual and Reproductive Health in People Living with HIV/AIDS

Clinical Protocol for the WHO European Region

Edited by: Irina Eramova Srdan Matic Monique Munz

#### © World Health Organization 2006

All rights reserved. The Regional Office for Europe of the World Health Organization welcomes requests for permission to reproduce or translate its publications, in part or in full.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Where the designation "country or area" appears in the headings of tables, it covers countries, territories, cities, or areas. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

The World Health Organization does not warrant that the information contained in this publication is complete and correct and shall not be liable for any damages incurred as a result of its use. The views expressed by authors or editors do not necessarily represent the decisions or the stated policy of the World Health Organization.

#### Keywords:

CLINICAL PROTOCOLS FAMILY PLANNING SERVICES REPRODUCTIVE HEALTH SERVICES HIV INFECTIONS – PREVENTION AND CONTROL GUIDELINES EUROPE

Address requests about publications of the WHO Regional Office for Europe to: Publications WHO Regional Office for Europe Scherfigsvej 8 DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

Alternatively, complete an online request form for documentation, health information, or for permission to quote or translate, on the WHO/Europe web site at http://www.euro.who.int/pubrequests

Cover design: Sørine Hoffmann Text editing: Thomas Petruso and Misha Hoekstra Typesetting, design and production by Phoenix Design Aid A/S – Denmark Printed and bound in Denmark on environmentally friendly paper

## Table of contents

Abbreviations	9-vi
Acknowledgements	9-vii
I. Introduction	9-1
II. Background	9-2
III. Principles of Sexual and Reproductive Health services for PLWHA	9-3
1. General principles	
2. Principles of HIV testing and counselling	9-3
3. Patient counselling	
IV. Sexual health of PLWHA	9-5
1. Taking a sexual health history	9-5
2. Sexual well-being	
2.1. Sexual dysfunction among women	
2.2. Sexual dysfunction among males	
2.3. Interactions between erectile dysfunction drugs and ARVs	
2.4. Substance use	
2.5. Aspects of mental health	9-9
3. STIs and RTIs	9-10
3.1. Partner notification	9-11
3.2. Interactions of STI/RTI drugs and ARVs	9-12
4. Violence related to gender and sexuality	9-13
5. Impact of disabilities and chronic illnesses on sexual health	9-14
V. Contraception	9-15
1. Preliminary visit	
2. Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use by women living with HIV/AIDS	
3. General contraceptive methods	
3.1. Barrier methods and spermicides	
3.1.1. Dual protection	
3.1.2. Male latex condoms	
3.1.3. Female condoms	9-16
3.1.4. Other barrier methods (diaphragms, cervical caps)	
	9-17
3.1.5. Spermicides	
3.1.5. Spermicides	9-17
3.1.5. Spermicides	9-17 9-17
<ul><li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li><li>3.2. Low-dose combined oral contraceptives</li><li>3.3. Progestogen-only contraceptives</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18
3.1.5. Spermicides	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20 9-21
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20 9-21 9-21
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20 9-21 9-21 9-21
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20 9-21 9-21 9-21 9-21 9-22
<ul> <li>3.1.5. Spermicides</li></ul>	9-17 9-17 9-18 9-18 9-19 9-20 9-21 9-21 9-21 9-22 9-22

4. Contraception for women on ARV	9-23
4.1. Interactions between ARVs and steroids in hormonal contraceptives	9-23
4.2. Interactions between ARVs and IUDs	9-24
4.3. Teratogenicity of EFV	9-24
4.4. Adherence to contraception and HIV/AIDS treatment	9-24
5. Contraceptive methods for women on both ART and TB treatment	9-24
6. Considerations for the most vulnerable populations	9-25
6.1. Sex workers (male and female)	9-25
6.2. MSM	9-25
6.3. IDUs	9-25
7. Recommendations for contraceptive methods	9-25
VI. Safe abortion	9-26
1. Abortion counselling	9-26
2. Surgical and medical methods of abortion	9-27
3. Post-abortion care and family planning	
4. Recommendations	9-28
VII. Natural or medically assisted reproduction	9_29
1. Reproductive counselling for couples with HIV	
2. Fertility	
3. Pregnancy duration and outcome	
4. Counselling before conception	
5. Reducing the risk for sexual transmission of HIV during conception	
5.1. Sperm-washing and virological determination of HIV in semen	
6. Assisted reproductive technology in case of HIV infection	
6.1. Fertile couples	
6.2. Infertile couples	
VIII. Cervical intraepithelial lesions and cervical cancer	
1. Initial and follow-up evaluation	
2. General management of patients with CIN	
3. Treatment of cervical intraepithelial lesions	
4. Management of invasive cancer	
5. Anal screening	9-33
IX. Suggested minimum data to be collected at the clinical level	9-34
Annex 1. Suggested topics and questions for taking a sexual history	9-35
Annex 2. Management of syphilis in PLWHA	9-38
Annex 3. Management of vulvovaginal candidiasis in women living with HIV/AIDS	9-39
Annex 4. Management of bacterial vaginosis in women living with HIV/AIDS	9-40
Annex 5. Cervical cancer screening methods	9-41
Annex 6. PAP smear report, in accordance with the 2001 Bethesda system	9-42
Annex 7. Recommended management for abnormal Pap smears	9-43
References	

## Abbreviations

3TC	lamivudine
ABC	abacavir
AIDS	acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
APV	amprenavir
ART	antiretroviral treatment
ARV	antiretroviral
ASC-H	atypical squamous cells, cannot exclude HSIL
ASC-US	atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance
ATV	atazanavir
AUC	area under concentration-time curve
BID	twice daily
BV	bacterial vaginosis
CIC	combined injectable contraceptive
CIN	cervical intraepithelial neoplasia
Cmax	maximum blood concentration
Cmin	minimum blood concentration
CNS	central nervous system
COC	combined oral contraceptive
CSF	cerebrospinal fluid
Cu-IUD	copper-releasing IUD
ddI	didanosine
DMPA	depot medroxyprogesterone acetate
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
the DTs	delirium tremens
EE	ethinylestradiol
EFV	efavirenz
FIGO	Fédération Internationale de Gynécologie Obstétrique
	(International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics)
FPV	fosamprenavir
FSH	follicle-stimulating hormone
FTC	emtricitabine
GC	gonococci
HAART	highly active antiretroviral therapy
HBV	hepatitis B virus
HCV	hepatitis C virus
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus
HIV/STIs	HIV and other STIs
HPV	human papilloma virus
HR	harm reduction
HSIL	high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion
HSV	herpes simplex virus
IDU	injecting drug user
IDV	indinavir
IUD	intrauterine device
IV	intravenous or intravenously
LEEP	loop electrosurgical excision procedure
LGV	lymphogranuloma venereum

TTT	
LH	luteinizing hormone
LNG	levonorgestrel
LNG-IUD	levonorgestrel-releasing IUD
LPV/r	lopinavir/ritonavir
LSIL	low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion
MSM	men who have sex with men
MTCT	mother-to-child transmission (of HIV)
NE	norethindrone
NET-EN	norethisterone-enantate
NFV	nelfinavir
NGU	non-gonococcal urethritis
NNRTI	non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor
NVP	nevirapine
OD	once daily
PEP	post-exposure prophylaxis
PI	protease inhibitor
PID	pelvic inflammatory disease
PLWHA	people living with HIV/AIDS
PMTCT	prevention of mother-to-child transmission
РО	per os (orally)
POC	progestogen-only contraceptive
POP	progestogen-only pill
Q	every (e.g. $Q8H = every 8$ hours)
QID	four times daily
QOD	every other day
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RPR	rapid plasma reagin
RTI	reproductive tract infection
RTV	ritonavir
RH	reproductive health
S&RH	sexual and reproductive health
SQV	saquinavir
STI	sexually transmitted infection
TB	tuberculosis
TDF	tenofovir
THC	tetrahydrocannabinol
TID	three times daily
Tmax	time of peak concentration
TMP/SMX	trime the peak concentration trime to peak concentrati
TSH	thyroid-stimulating hormone
VDRL	• •
VDKL VIA	venereal disease research laboratory slide test
VIA VVC	visual inspection of the cervix
	vulvovaginal candidiasis World Health Organization
WHO ZDV	World Health Organization
ZDV	zidovudine

## Acknowledgements

This clinical protocol has been developed and written by Isabelle Heard (Hôpital Européen Georges Pompidou, France), Mazeda Hossain and Sarah Hawkes (both from the London School of Public Health, United Kingdom), Gunta Lazdane (WHO Regional Office for Europe, Denmark). It is one of 13 clinical protocols released by the WHO Regional Office for Europe in 2006 as a part of the HIV/AIDS Treatment and Care Clinical Protocols for the WHO European Region.

The editors and writing team gratefully thank the following experts who, through their participation in the WHO Technical Consultation on the Development of the WHO clinical protocol Support for Sexual and Reproductive Health in PLWHA, held in Stresa, Italy, 1-3 June 2005, and their subsequent input into the various drafts, contributed to the development of this protocol:

Paul Aldins (Infectology Centre, Latvia), Zakhid Aliev (Tashkent Scientific Research Institute of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Uzbekistan), Gayane Avagyan (Ministry of Health, Armenia), Elena Baibarina (Research Centre for Obstetrics, Gynaecology and Perinatology, Russian Federation), Beata Balinska (UNFPA, Poland), Kees Boer (Academic Medical Center, Netherlands), Louis Bujan (Hôpital Paule de Viguier, France), Anders Dahl (Danish Family Planning Association, Denmark), Ade Fakoya (International HIV/AIDS Alliance, United Kingdom), Deniz Gökengin (Ege University, Turkey), Lital Hollander (ESMAN Medical Consultancy, Italy), Eduard Hovhannisyan (National Center for AIDS Prevention, Armenia), Lyubov Keynova (Tashkent Medical Institute, Uzbekistan), Monica Luminos (National Institute of Infectious Diseases Institute, Romania), Marina Malena (Center of Preventive Medicine, Italy), Zoreslava Shkyriak-Nyzhnyk (Institute of Paediatrics Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Ukraine), Christophe Pasquier (Centre Hospitalier Universitaire, France), Dace Rezeberga (Riga Maternity Hospital, Latvia), Augusto Enrico Semprini, Princess N. Simelela (International Planned Parenthood Federation, United Kingdom) and Alessandra Vucetich (ESMAN Medical Consulting, Italy).

The editors and writing team are grateful for additional technical input and comments from: Catherine D'Arcangues, Jane Cottingham, Isabelle de Zoysa (all from WHO headquarters, Switzerland), Alberta Bacci, Inge Baumgarten, Matthijs Muijen, Stine Nielsen and Mikael Ostergren (all from WHO Regional Office for Europe, Denmark).

Special thanks go to the following people at the WHO Regional Office for Europe who contributed at various stages of production: Bente Drachmann, Jeffery V. Lazarus and Andrea Nelsen.

Irina Eramova, Srdan Matic and Monique Munz Sexually transmitted infections/HIV/AIDS programme WHO Regional Office for Europe

## I. Introduction

As the health and well-being of people living with HIV/AIDS (PLWHA) improves due to antiviral treatment (ART), it has become necessary to reconsider many previous policies concerning their sexuality and reproduction. A rights-based approach to caring for their sexual and reproductive health (S&RH) is needed to:

- empower them as individuals;
- ensure that they consider themselves capable of healthy and satisfying sexual lives through the effective management of their HIV infection; and
- address other S&RH concerns effectively.

The purpose of this protocol is to assist health care providers at every level during consultations with PLWHA (whether or not on ART) on sexual and reproductive health. The present protocol includes steps that should be taken during such consultations, based on WHO documents and available evidence.

## II. Background

*Reproductive health* (RH) is concerned with the reproductive system and its processes and functions at every stage of life. The term implies that people should be able to have a satisfying, responsible and safe sex life, and that they should be able to reproduce and freely decide whether, when and how often to do so (1).

Reproductive health overlaps but is not synonymous *sexual health* (2). Sexual health encompasses positive aspects of sexuality and sexual relationships, as well as problems with power dynamics in these relationships, including coercion, violence and discrimination. It concerns "the enhancement of life and personal relations, and not merely counselling and care related to reproduction and sexually transmitted diseases" (1).

In order to attain and maintain S&RH, people must be empowered to exercise control over their sexuality and reproduction and have access to related health services (2). S&RH services are offered by a variety of providers – from primary care physicians in western Europe to obstetricians, gynaecologists, urologists, dermatovenerologists and sexologists in eastern Europe – at venues that include family planning centres, youth-friendly health centres and STI centres.

Reproductive health care providers should use any opportunity to promote voluntary testing and counselling for HIV infection and strive to improve access to care for PLWHA. HIV specialists should be informed of the reproductive rights and choices of PLWHA and refer them to appropriate RH services for quality assistance.

In Europe, reproductive health services for drug-using women are particularly important. Female injecting drug users (IDUs) are difficult to reach through the usual RH services and may mistakenly perceive themselves as infertile because of drug-related amenorrhea.

# III. Principles of Sexual and Reproductive Health Services for PLWHA

#### 1. General principles

- Provision of reproductive health services should follow the human rights principles of non-discrimination, participation and accountability.
- Services should be comprehensive and client-oriented, addressing all the needs of PLWHA during their lifetime.
- There should be no discrimination towards PLWHA, irrespective of any risk behaviours.
- Women should not be forced to have an abortion because of their HIV status.
- Confidentiality is to be a guiding principle in all services for PLWHA, including S&RH services.

These principles are based on recognition of the needs of PLWHA:

- to obtain complete and correct information regarding their S&RH choices
- to have or not have children and to make informed decisions about the choice
- to have access to the same full range of S&RH services as HIV-negative people
- to be treated without stigmatization or discrimination in health care settings
- to expect confidentiality and respect for their human rights from health care providers
- to be involved in the formulation of policies and programmes that affect them.

#### 2. Principles of HIV testing and counselling

HIV testing and counselling should be offered to clients and their partners during:

- testing for or treatment of reproductive tract infections (RTIs) and sexually transmitted infections (STIs);
- contraceptive counselling, with an emphasis on the benefits of knowing one's status when choosing a method of contraception;
- pre-conception, for planned pregnancy and childbirth to minimize mother-to-child transmission (MTCT);
- prenatal care, to maximize care for the mother and the prevention of MTCT (PMTCT);<sup>1</sup>
- newborn care, to facilitate safe choices regarding feeding options when HIV status is unknown;
- consultation regarding options for unwanted pregnancies;
- screening consultation for cervical cancer; and
- outreach work, especially among groups at high risk of infection (e.g. IDUs, men who have sex with men (MSM) or sex workers).

#### 3. Patient counselling

Every HIV-infected patient attending S&RH services should receive appropriate counselling on sexual and reproductive health issues, such as:

- reduction of risky sexual behaviour and safer sex negotiation, for both HIV-discordant and concordant partners;
- the causes and management of sexual dysfunction;
- family planning and contraception;
- cervical cancer screening;
- STIs;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For more information please refer to Protocol 10, Prevention of HIV transmission from HIV-infected mothers to their infants.

- hepatitis B vaccination;
- substance use;
- interactions between ARVs and other drugs; and
- interactions between contraceptives and illicit drugs.

Psychological support should be provided during counselling, with referrals for further assistance as required.

## **IV. Sexual health of PLWHA**

Sexual health is affected by a variety of issues (3), including:

- sexual well-being (satisfaction, pleasure and freedom from dysfunction)
- HIV, other STIs and RTIs
- mental health
- violence related to gender and sexuality
- physical disabilities and chronic illnesses
- unintended pregnancy and unsafe abortion
- infertility.

#### 1. Taking a sexual health history

A sexual history should be included when obtaining the medical history of PLWHA. It will help equip the provider to discuss risk-reduction strategies for preventing further transmission, such as reducing the number of sexual partners or using condoms, and make appropriate referrals (4, 5).

Health care providers should be non-judgemental of the range and diversity of their patients' sexual practices and backgrounds. A provider's attitude will affect the quality and effectiveness of care provided to PLWHA. Providers should:

- be open and able to discuss sex and other sensitive issues
- be prepared to take a comprehensive sexual history
- be able to manage debilitating S&RH problems that patients face (4)
- be sensitive to the needs of PLWHA who may have suffered violence
- have current information and refer patients to appropriate support (5, 6).

It is a fundamental duty of all health workers to use their professional skills ethically and be aware of the laws in their country. The main ethical principles of the health care profession are:

- do no harm
- respect the rights of the patient
- assure informed consent
- maintain the highest degree of patient confidentiality.

A list of recommended topics and suggested questions to use in obtaining a sexual history is provided in Annex 1.

#### 2. Sexual well-being

While many of the sexual health issues faced by PLWHA are similar to those faced by their non-infected peers, some issues are particular to those living with HIV/AIDS.

#### 2.1. Sexual dysfunction among women

The limited evidence available suggests that sexual dysfunction is common in women following disclosure of HIV infection. It may be attributed to:

- psychological factors (including post-diagnosis depression, anxiety, irritability, loss of self esteem, altered/disturbed body image, change of roles in couple relationship, social isolation and fear of infecting others);
- medical factors (such as endocrinopathies and autonomic and peripheral neuropathies, gastrointestinal symptoms and headache);
- previous violence and associated fear and trauma;

- lipodystrophy, a side-effect of ART that can result in stigmatization and sexual isolation (7–9); and/or
- infrequent sex, avoidance and non-communication (10).

#### 2.2. Sexual dysfunction among males

Among HIV-infected males, ART has been associated with low libido, erectile dysfunction and increased serum estradiol levels (11).

TABLE 1.         Clinical signs of male sexual dysfunction								
Clinical signs		Possible cause						
Historical								
Abrupt onset		Psychogenic impotence (HIV diagno- sis, performance anxiety)						
Absent nocture	nal/early morning erections	Vascular or neurological disease						
Loss of erection	on after penetration	Anxiety or vascular steal						
Exam								
Reduced femo	ral or peripheral pulse	Vascular disease						
Testicular atro	phy/loss of muscle bulk/loss of facial or body hair	Hypogonadism						
Laboratory		÷						
	ee testosterone, high prolactin or abnormal thyroid- rmone (TSH) levels	Endocrinologic dysfunction						
Abnormal lipio	ds	Atherosclerosis						

Source: Colson & Sax, 2000 (12).

#### 2.3. Interactions between erectile dysfunction drugs and ARVs

Sexual dysfunction, including a decrease in sexual interest, has been noted in both females and males receiving ART regimens with PIs (13, 14). Switching HIV-infected patients to regimens that do not contain PIs may alleviate some symptoms associated with sexual dysfunction (15), while among some male patients, sildenafil or apomorphine hydrochloride may improve erections (16). Recreational use of Viagra (sildenafil) is common among some groups (17, 18). Prescription of ARVs and erectile dysfunction agents should be based on possible side-effects and drug interactions.

TABLE 2.	INTERAC	INTERACTIONS BETWEEN ERECTILE DYSFUNCTION AGENTS AND ANTIRETROVIRAL DRUGS										
Erectile dysfunction agent	Agent dose	ARV	ARV dose	Agent effect on ARV levels	ARV effect on agent levels	Potential clinical effects	Management					
	_	Amprenavir	_	_	Not studied; may increase sildenafil levels	Increased sildenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism)	Initiate silde- nafil at 25 mg QOD-OD and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 25 mg in a 48- hour period.					
	25 mg x 1 dose	Indinavir	800 mg TID	Indinavir AUC: increased 11%; Cmax: increased 48%	Sildena- fil AUC: increased 340%; Cmax: increased 300% (levels exceeded those achieved by a 100 mg single dose)	Increased sildenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism)	Initiate silde- nafil 30–45 minutes be- fore sex and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 25 mg in a 48- hour period.					
		Lopinavir/ ritonavir			Not studied; may increase sildenafil levels	Increased sildenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism)	Initiate silde- nafil 30–45 minutes be- fore sex and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 25 mg in a 48- hour period.					
<b>Sildenafil</b> (Viagra)	_	Nelfinavir	_	_	Not studied; may increase sildenafil levels.	Increased sildenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism)	Initiate silde- nafil 30–45 minutes be- fore sex and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 25 mg in a 48- hour period.					
	25 mg x 1 dose	Nelfinavir	1250 mg Q12H	Not studied	No significant change	_	No dose adjustment necessary.					
	100 mg x 1 dose	Ritonavir	300 mg, 400 mg and 500 mg BID on Days 2, 3 and 4–8, respectively	_	Sildena- fil AUC: increased 1000%; Cmax: increased 290%; Tmax: delayed 3 hours	Increased sildenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism)	Initiate treat- ment at a 25 mg dose; do not exceed 25 mg in 48-hour period.					
		Saquinavir			Sildena- fil AUC: increased 200–1100%	Increased sildenafil effects (e.g. headache, flushing, priapism)	Initiate silde- nafil 30–45 minutes be- fore sex and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 25 mg in a 48- hour period.					

Erectile dysfunction agent	Agent dose	ARV	ARV dose	Agent effect on ARV levels	ARV effect on agent levels	Potential clinical effects	Management
<b>Tadalafil</b> (Cialis)	_	Lopinavir/ ritonavir	_	_	Not studied; may increase tadalafil levels.	Increased tadalafil effects (e.g. hypotension, priapism)	Do not coadminister. Suggested alterna- tive agents: sildenafil, vardenafil.
	20 mg x 1 dose	Ritonavir	200 mg BID	_	_	Increased tadalafil effects	Do not exceed 10 mg tadala- fil every 72 hours.
Vard enafil	10 mg x 1 dose	Indinavir	800 mg Q8H	Not studied	Vardena- fil AUC: increased 16- fold; Cmax: increased 7-fold; half- life: increased 2-fold	Increased vardena- fil effects (hypoten- sion, nausea, priapism, syncope)	Consider initiating vardenafil at lower dose and titrate to effect. Dose should not exceed 2.5 mg in any 24- hour period.
(Levitra)	_	Lopinavir/ ritonavir	_	_	Not studied; may increase vardenafil levels	Increased vardenafil effects (hy- potension, priapism, etc.)	Initiate vardenafil at 5 mg OD and adjust dose as indicated; not recommended to exceed 20 mg in a 48- hour period.

AUC: area under concentration-time curve; Cmax: maximum blood concentration; Tmax: time of peak concentration; OD: once daily; BID: twice daily; TID: three times daily; QOD: every other day; Q: every (Q8H= every 8 hours) *Source:* Adapted from HIV InSite, 2005 (19).

#### 2.4. Substance use

When asking about sexual practice it is important to list all medications taken by a patient, including recreational, illicit and herbal/alternative drugs. Substance use by PLWHA may increase risky sexual behaviour and HIV transmission. If HIV-infected patients also receive ART or are about to initiate it, potential drug interactions should be considered and discussed with them. Table 3 summarizes some interactions between alcohol and ARVs and between marijuana and ARVs. (For more information about illicit drugs and ARV interactions please refer to Protocol 5, *HIV/AIDS treatment and care for injecting drug users.*)

TABLE 3.	INTERACTI	ONS BETWE	en ARVs an	ND ALCOHOL/	MARIJUANA		
Substance	ARV	ARV dose	Substance dose	Substance effect on ARV levels	ARV ef- fect on substance levels	Potential clinical effects	Management
	Abacavir	600 mg QD	0.7 g/kg body weight	Abacavir AUC: increased 41%; half-life: increased 26%	No signifi- cant change	_	No dose adjust- ment necessary
Alcohol	Amprenavir	_	_	_	_	Propylene glycol toxicity (acidosis, central ner- vous system (CNS) depression)	Use of alcoholic beverages is not recommended with amprenavir oral solution. Suggested alter- native: ampre- navir capsules.
Marijuana (THC –	Indinavir	800 mg Q8H x 21 days (pharmaco- kinetics measured at 14 days)	4% THC cigarettes	Indinavir AUC: no significant change; Cmax: no significant change; Cmin: decreased 34%	Not clinically significant		No dose adjust- ment necessary
(IHC – tetrahydro- cannabinol)	Nelfinavir	750 mg TID	4% THC cigarettes or 2.5 mg dronabinol TID	Nelfinavir AUC: no significant change; Cmax: decreased 17%; Cmin: no signifi- cant change	Not clinically significant	_	No dose adjust- ment necessary

AUC: area under concentration-time curve; Cmax: maximum blood concentration; Cmin: minimum blood concentration; THC: tetrahydrocannabinol.

Source: HIV InSite, 2005; New York State Department of Health AIDS Institute, 2006 (19, 20).

#### 2.5. Aspects of mental health

Depression after HIV diagnosis may be a reason for sexual dysfunction in PLWHA. Appropriate psychological support should be an essential part of sexual dysfunction management, as not all PLWHA will need antidepressant therapy, and such support can facilitate a healthy sexual life. Some patients who have been referred for psychotherapy and prescribed antidepressants after their HIV diagnosis experience side-effects that include sexual dysfunction. More recently developed antidepressants with minimal drug interactions can be used when sexual dysfunction has been attributed to the older agents (6).

TABLE 4.         Antidepressant agents with sexual dysfunction side-effects (men and women)							
Antidepressa	nt	Therapeutic dosage	Potential clinical effects due to ARV interactions				
Fluoxetine (Prozac)		10-40 mg/day	Increased delavirdine, ritonavir effects; possibly increased fluoxetine effects				
Paroxetine (P	axil)	10–40 mg/day	Decreased paroxetine effect with fosamprenavir				
Sertraline (Zoloft)		50–100 mg/day	Drug interactions unlikely with ARVs				
Venlafaxine XR (Effexor XR)		75–375 mg/day	Increases in serum level of venlafaxine possible with RTV coadmin- istration				
Possible subst	titutions	for individuals experie	ncing sexual dysfunction from other antidepressant agents				
Bupropion su tained release (Wellbutrin SF	e	Not to exceed 400 mg/day (in di- vided doses) due to increased risk of sei- zures, particularly in individuals who have other risk factors for seizures	Clinically important drug interactions with PIs unlikely (preliminary in vitro data show weak inhibition by ritonavir)				
Mirtazapine (Remeron)		15–45 mg/day	Increases in serum level of mirtazapine possible with ritonavir coad- ministration.				

Sources: HIV/AIDS Bureau, 2003; Colson & Sax, 2000; Anderson, 2005 (6, 12, 21).

#### 3. STIs and RTIs

Management of STIs and RTIs should include the following components:

- medical and sexual history
- informed consent for testing and exam procedures
- physical examination
- testing for STIs and RTIs
- preventive measures (such as hepatitis B vaccination)
- treatment as needed, with consideration for potential ARV interactions
- for STIs, partner notification and fulfilment of any public health obligations
- counselling on risk reduction, and referral as appropriate
- scheduling of follow-up visits and consultations.

In general, the management of RTIs and non-HIV STIs for PLWHA is similar to that for other patients, with several differences.

- The clinical presentation of STIs may vary with HIV disease stage.
- Longer therapeutic courses may be needed.
- Potential drug interactions with ARV drugs should be evaluated.
- Enhanced surveillance is necessary due to the rapid progress and frequent recurrence of infections in PLWHA.

There are special considerations for the management of syphilis, vulvovaginal candidiasis and bacterial vaginosis in PLWHA; see Annexes 2–4.

Among HIV-infected women, higher rates and/or greater severity of the following STIs and RTIs and their complications have been noted than among HIV-negative women:

- pelvic inflammatory disease (PID)<sup>2</sup>
- human papillomavirus (HPV) infection, causing cervical dysplasia (22-24)
- cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN)<sup>3</sup>
- vaginal yeast infections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> PID is sometimes noted as a co-epidemic of HIV in some urban populations of reproductive age (6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Rates are substantially higher among women in the advanced stages of HIV/AIDS (25).

Among MSM, increased levels of rectal chlamydial infection, syphilis, gonorrhoea, herpes simplex virus (HSV), lymphogranuloma venereum (LGV), anal dysplasia and genital herpes are common regardless of HIV status (26-32). In addition, anal cancer is strongly associated with HPV infection, and it is significantly more likely among MSM who are HIV-infected (33, 34).

Testing procedures vary depending on resources and particular STI prevalence. Health care providers should accordingly consult local STI management guidelines for further advice.

TABLE 5. S	TI TESTING FOR PLWH	A	
Test	Rationale or risk group	Result	Recommended action
Venereal disease research labora- tory slide test (VDRL) or rapid plasma regain (RPR)	Syphilis screening	Negative Positive	Repeat every 3–6 months, counsel on prevention of STIs. Follow <i>European STD guidelines</i> (http://www.iusti. org/guidelines.pdf) for the management of syphilis (35). See also Annex 2.
Pap smear	Detection of cell changes	See section VIII	Cf. section VIII and Annex 5 below.
Gonococci (GC) and <i>Chlamydia</i> testing	For all women with initial Pap smear, and for any symptomatic men	Negative Positive	Counsel on prevention of STIs; repeat if necessary. Treat patient; refer partner(s) of previous 60 days for evaluation and treatment.
GC and <i>Chla- mydia</i> testing, urethral	MSM	Negative Positive	Retest annually, counsel on prevention of STIs. Treat patient; refer partners of previous 60 days.
GC and <i>Chla- mydia</i> testing, pharyngeal	Men and women who have oral-genital sex	Negative Positive	Retest annually, counsel on prevention of STIs. Treat patient; refer partners of previous 60 days.
GC and <i>Chlamyd-ia</i> testing, rectal	Women and men who have receptive anal sex	Negative Positive	Re-test annually, counsel on prevention of STIs Treat patient; refer partners of previous 60 days.
Lymphogranu- loma venereum (LGV)	MSM	Positive	Treat patient; refer partners of previous 30 days.

GC: gonococci; RPR: rapid plasma reagin; VDRL: venereal disease research laboratory slide test. *Source:* United States Department of Health and Human Services HIV/AIDS Bureau, 2003 (6).

#### 3.1. Partner notification

It is essential that every effort be made to treat the partners of those HIV-infected people diagnosed with other STIs; otherwise, the likelihood of STI reinfection is high. Following a safety assessment to consider the implications of notifying sexual partners (i.e. a risk assessment for intimate partner violence), and in accordance with local protocols and regulations, patients should be encouraged to ensure that their sexual partners are evaluated and treated. Partner management strategies are based on the premise that the sexual partners of people with STIs are likely to be infected with the same STIs, but that they may be asymptomatic, and that they may not otherwise seek care. The various options for partner notification and treatment should be discussed with the patient. Depending on the resources of the provider and the individual situation of the patient, options include:

- the patient informing and accompanying a partner for testing;
- · provider-assisted notification followed by testing and treatment; and
- in rare cases, expedited partner treatment in which the patient delivers medication to a partner without a clinical examination  $(36-38)^4$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This is not the preferred option due to the possibility of the partner's coinfection with multiple STIs including HIV, implications for drug interactions or allergies and medicolegal issues.

#### 3.2. Interactions of STI/RTI drugs and ARVs

If PLWHA are on ART, possible drug interactions with other STI treatment drugs should be considered and discussed with them.

TABLE 6.	INTERACTIO	ONS BET	ween AR	Vs and oth	er STI/RTI d	RUGS		
STI/RTI agent	STI/RTI agent dosage	ARV	ARV dosage	Agent effect on ARV levels	ARV effect on agent levels	Potential clinical effects	Manage- ment	Suggested alter- native agent(s)
Azithromycin	600 mg x 1 dose	EFV	400 mg x 7 days	No sig- nificant change	Azithromy- cin AUC: no significant change; Cmax: ↑ 22%	_	No dose adjustment necessary	_
	1200 mg x 1 dose	IDV	800 mg TID	No sig- nificant change	_	_	No dose adjustment necessary	_
Ciprofloxacin	750 mg Q12H x 3 days	ddI	200 mg (buff- ered formu- lation) Q12H x 3 days	ddI AUC: ↓ 16%; Cmax:↓ 28%	Ciprofloxa- cin AUC: ↓ 15-fold (with simultaneous ddI dosing); ↓ 26% when ciprofloxacin is dosed 2 hours before or 6 hours after ddI tablets.	↓ cipro- floxacin effects	Consider ddI enteric coated capsule or administer ddI tablets/ suspension 6 hours prior to or 2 hours after cip- rofloxacin adminis- tration	_
	750 mg x 1 dose	ddI	400 mg (enteric coated capsule) x 1 dose	Not stud- ied	No signifi- cant change		No dose adjustment necessary	_
Co-trimoxazole (TMP/SMX)	160/800 mg Q12H x 1 week	IDV	400 mg Q6H x 1 week	No sig- nificant change	TMP AUC: ↑ 19%; SMX AUC: no signifi- cant change	_	No dose adjustment necessary	_
	_	APV	_	Not stud- ied; may ↑ APV levels	Not studied; may increase erythromy- cin levels	_	Dose adjustment not estab- lished	Azithro- mycin, clarithro- mycin
Erythromycin base (E-Base, Ilosone, E- Mycin, Eryc, Ery-Tab)	250 mg QID x 7 days	SQV	1200 mg TID	In HIV- infected patients, SQV AUC: ↑ 99%; Cmax: ↑ 106%	_	↑ SQV effects	Dose adjustment not estab- lished	_
<b>Famciclovir</b> (Famvir)	500 mg x 1 dose	FTC	200 mg x 1 dose	No sig- nificant change	_	No significant change	No dose adjustment necessary	_

STI/RTI agent	STI/RTI agent dosage	ARV	ARV dosage	Agent effect on ARV levels	ARV effect on agent levels	Potential clinical effects	Manage- ment	Suggested alter- native agent(s)
	_	APV	Oral solution (con- tains pro- pylene glycol)	_	_	Propylene glycol toxicity (acidosis, CNS de- pression)	Do not coadmin- ister with APV oral solution	Ampre- navir capsules
<b>Metronidazole</b> (Flagyl)	_	LPV/r	Oral solution (con- tains alcohol)	_	_	Disulfiram reaction (hypo- tension headache, nausea, vomiting)	Do not coad- minister; consider LPV/r capsules	_
	_	RTV	Oral solution (con- tains alcohol) and cap- sules	_		Disulfi- ram-like reaction (headache, hypoten- sion, flushing, vomiting)	Do not coadmin- ister	_
Sufamethoxa- zole	1000 mg x 1 dose	ddI	200 mg (buff- ered formula- tion) x 1 dose	No sig- nificant change	No signifi- cant change		No dose adjustment necessary	_
<b>Trimethoprim</b> (Trimpex)	200 mg x 1 dose	ddI	200 mg (buff- ered formula- tion) x 1 dose	ddI AUC: no significant change; Cmax: ↑ 17%	TMP AUC: no signifi- cant change; Cmax: ↓ 22%	_	No dose adjustment necessary	—

↑: increase; ↓: decrease; QID: four times daily *Source:* HIV InSite, 2005 (19).

#### 4. Violence related to gender and sexuality

Gender- and sexuality-related violence has a detrimental effect on a victim's physical, emotional and social life. By understanding the range of complications he or she may be experiencing, health care providers are able to offer more effective HIV/AIDS treatment. In many cases the victim, who is most often female, will not only be infected with HIV by the perpetrator, but also, due to feelings of low self-worth, socioeconomic factors or oppressive tactics, she will not be diagnosed until a later stage of the disease (39, 40).

Treating PLWHA who have been subjected to violence requires the provider to do the following things (39, 41–44).

- Routinely evaluate the possibility of violence for all female (and male when indicated) HIVinfected patients.
- Keep the health and welfare of the patient as the first priority. "Safety first" and "do no harm" should be guiding principles.
- Avoid retraumatizing the patient with questions that are likely to provoke a strong or emotional ٠ reaction, cause distress or insinuate a negative judgement.
- Be prepared to respond to distress and highlight the patient's strengths. ٠
- Be prepared to provide appropriate care, follow-up and support services (referrals).
- Maintain confidentiality.

- With respect to partner notification, take into account the harm that may occur if an abuser is notified. Where such notification is mandatory, the patient should be informed about the consequences of disclosure prior to identifying the partner.
- Agree with the person who has suffered violence upon any action that is to be taken with respect to the abuser or perpetrator. Respect the patient's wishes, as her or his consent is essential. In accordance with legal obligations, exceptions may need to be made for suspected abuse of minors.
- Be prepared for emergency intervention if a patient or a patient's dependants feel they are in imminent danger.
- Provide psychological support or refer the patient to a specialist for such support, as well as for legal counselling if appropriate.
- Counsel the patient on post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP) (for prevention of STIs, emergency contraception, etc.) (Please refer to Protocol 13, *Post-exposure prophylaxis for HIV infection* for further information.)

#### 5. Impact of disabilities and chronic illnesses on sexual health

Compared to non-disabled people, individuals with a physical, sensory, intellectual or mental health disability are often at increased risk for contracting and transmitting HIV, for substance abuse and for restricted access to services and interventions (45, 46). While PLWHA with physical disabilities and chronic illnesses contend with the same sexual health issues as their non-disabled peers, they often face additional barriers to care, such as:

- difficulty accessing treatment centres due to lack of mobility or independence;
- ineffective communication (lack of interpreters including sign language confused, complicated explanations, too technical language, etc.); and
- homophobia, HIV stigma and the misconception among professional health providers that the physically disabled do not have sex.

Disabled individuals, especially women, may also be at an increased risk for gender-based violence due to factors such as:

- increased physical vulnerability
- need for attendant care
- social isolation
- lack of economic independence
- decreased access to health care
- less education about safer sexual behaviours
- difficulty being believed (47–49).

Health care providers should ensure that PLWHA with disabilities or chronic illnesses have the same support, treatment and access to care as the non-disabled population. The range of possible mental and physical disabilities and chronic illnesses is broad, as are the specific sexual health concerns that may need to be addressed. Providers should be prepared to:

- ensure patients have full access to information, care and treatment support;
- address substance use;
- address gender-based violence;
- provid referrals to disability support organizations, substance use centres, institutions for gender-based violence, etc.;
- determine the individual's knowledge of and negotiation skills for safer sex;
- determine the level of support available from other care providers and family members for contraception and safer sex practices;
- adapt safer sex messages for the use of the disabled;
- address contraindications for ART and other drugs needed to treat a patient's physical disability/ chronic illness; and
- coordinate with other health care providers.

## V. Contraception

The recommendations for contraceptive methods in this section are based on a comprehensive manual of recommendations on eligibility criteria for contraceptive use (50). The manual includes HIV/AIDS as a factor in determining eligibility for each major contraceptive method.

#### 1. Preliminary visit

In addition to medical eligibility criteria, the patient's social, cultural and behavioural context must also be considered. Contraceptive recommendations should be individualized for each woman and couple, based on disease stage and treatment as well as lifestyle and personal desires. Each woman is best placed to interpret the risks and benefits the available methods may have for her. It should be the patient who makes the final selection of contraceptive method. To make an informed choice, she requires information on:

- the method's effectiveness
- its correct use
- its risks and benefits
- common side-effects
- signs and symptoms that would necessitate a return to the clinic
- cost and convenience issues
- the method's effect on transmission of STIs, including HIV.

Counselling should help women living with HIV/AIDS to make decisions about their fertility. It should therefore include information on:

- effective contraceptive methods to prevent pregnancy and STI transmission;
- the effects of HIV disease progression on health;
- the effectiveness and availability of ARVs;
- the services that provide ART;
- the interactions between ARVs and contraceptives;
- the risk of HIV transmission to an uninfected partner while trying to become pregnant;
- the possible impact of HIV on pregnancy, including adverse pregnancy outcomes;
- the risk of MTCT and the risks and benefits of strategies to reduce it, including ARV prophylaxis, caesarean section and bottle-feeding<sup>5</sup>; and
- the possible birth defects associated with the use of some ARVs.

#### 2. Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use by women living with HIV/AIDS

Most contraceptive methods are safe and effective for use by women with asymptomatic HIV infection as well as for women with developed HIV/AIDS disease (50). However, transmission of HIV and other STIs (HIV/STIs) warrants special consideration during family planning counselling because preventing transmission is as important as preventing pregnancy. Since condoms are the only contraceptive method shown to protect against acquiring and transmitting HIV/STIs, family planning services should strongly encourage and facilitate their consistent and correct use (51).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> For more information, please refer to Protocol 10, *Prevention of HIV transmission from HIV-infected mothers to their infants*.

#### **3.** General contraceptive methods

#### **3.1.** Barrier methods and spermicides

#### 3.1.1. Dual protection

- Dual protection is defined as the simultaneous prevention of STI transmission and unwanted pregnancy. It can be achieved by the consistent use of latex condoms, either alone or in combination with another method.
- Dual protection is also achieved by avoidance of penetrative sex, particularly in situations of high risk.
- Dual protection may be indicated to compensate for a reduction in the effectiveness of hormonal contraceptives due to interactions between ART and hormonal contraception (see section V.4.1 below).
- Dual protection strategies should be part of the counselling and support provided by all reproductive health services (52).

#### 3.1.2. Male latex condoms

- When used consistently and correctly, male latex condoms<sup>6</sup> protect against female-to-male, male-to-male and male-to-female transmission of HIV, as shown in studies of HIV-discordant couples<sup>7</sup> (53).
- In HIV-infected couples, condoms can offer individuals protection against new HIV strains. Limited evidence suggests that infection with more than one strain of HIV may accelerate the progression of HIV disease (54).
- Laboratory studies have demonstrated the impermeability of latex condoms to infectious agents, including the smallest viruses, contained in genital secretions.
- Latex condoms may be less effective in protecting against those STIs not transmitted by semen or fluid (such as herpes, human papillomavirus and syphilis), since the infected areas may not be covered by the condom (51).
- Clear instructions on correct condom use are essential. To provide optimum protection against infection, they must be of good quality and be used consistently and correctly.
- Emergency contraception can be offered as a backup in case a condom breaks or slips (see section V.3.6 below).
- For serodiscordant couples, information and access to post-exposure prophylaxis for uninfected partners should be offered if a condom breaks or slips.
- Despite the method's efficacy, low rates of condom use have been reported, even following disclosure of positive HIV status to sexual partners (55).
- Use of condoms to prevent HIV/STI transmission should be emphasized in cases where prevention of pregnancy is not a concern, such as pregnancy or any kind of infertility, e.g. due to sterilization or menopause.

#### 3.1.3. Female condoms

- Available data indicate that female condoms, used correctly and consistently, provide protection against STIs, including HIV (56–58).
- The limited data available suggest they may be slightly less effective than male condoms for the prevention of pregnancy (59). However, they offer several advantages, including:
  - the possibility of insertion prior to intercourse;
  - no necessity for removal immediately after ejaculation; and
  - greater female control, though some degree of negotiation and male cooperation is still required.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Condoms made of animal membranes do not protect against HIV, as such when the term condom is used in this document, it refers to latex condoms unless otherwise stated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Couples with discordant serostatus – those in which one sexual partner is HIV-positive and the other HIV-negative – may require special support. Protected sex using a condom is the only way to ensure PLWHA that HIV-negative sexual partners can remain uninfected.

#### 3.1.4. Other barrier methods (diaphragms, cervical caps)

Women for whom pregnancy is an unacceptable risk should be advised that other contraceptive barrier methods (diaphragms and cervical caps) may not be appropriate because of their relatively higher typical-use failure rates for those who cannot use them consistently and correctly. It should also be stressed that they do not protect against the transmission of HIV or other STIs.

#### 3.1.5. Spermicides

- Since nonoxynol-9 may cause some side-effects, condoms lubricated with it should no longer be promoted; nevertheless, it is better to use a nonoxynol-9-lubricated condom than no condom (60).
- The safety concerns with nonoxynol-9 also apply to other spermicidal products marketed for contraception. Spermicides should not to be used by women living with HIV/AIDS, neither alone or with other barrier methods such as diaphragms or cervical caps.
- There is no evidence that nonoxynol-9-lubricated condoms provide any more protection against pregnancy or sexually transmitted infections than condoms lubricated with silicone.

TABLE 7.		ee COC (≤35 μg of ethinylestradiol (EE)) for living with HIV/AIDS								
Status	Category <sup>a</sup>	y <sup>a</sup> Comment								
High risk of HIV	1	Overall, evidence is inconsistent regarding whether there is any increased risk of HIV acquisition among COC users.								
HIV/AIDS without ART	1 Limited evidence suggests no association between COC use and changes in RNA or CD4 counts among HIV-infected women. There is also limited evidence showin association between COC use and female-to-male HIV transmission, and mixed regarding increased risk of HIV and HSV shedding among HIV-infected women u hormonal contraception.									
HIV/AIDS + ART	2	For women on ART, refer to the section on drug interactions below (V.4.1). As there may be drug interactions between hormonal contraceptives and ARVs, such use is classified as Category 2.								
Drug interacti	ons									
ARVs	2	It is important to note that ARV drugs have the potential to decrease or increase the bioavailability of steroid hormones in hormonal contraceptives. The limited data available suggest that interactions between many ARVs (particularly some NNRTIs and PIs) and hormonal contraceptives may alter the safety and effectiveness of both. For women initiating or continuing hormonal contraceptive use while on ART, the consistent use of condoms is recommended for preventing HIV transmission; it may also compensate for any possible reduction in the effectiveness of the hormonal contraceptive. See section V.4 below.								

#### **3.2.** Low-dose combined oral contraceptives (COC)

<sup>a</sup> Category 1: no restrictions for use of contraceptive method; use in any circumstances. Category 2: advantages of using method generally outweigh theoretical or proven risks. Generally advisable to use the method.

*Note:* COCs do not protect against HIV/STIs. If there is risk of HIV/STIs, the correct and consistent use of condoms is recommended, either alone or with another contraceptive method. Male latex condoms are proven to protect against HIV/STIs.

Source: WHO, 2004 (50).

There are concerns that women may have a greater risk of acquiring STIs when using hormonal contraceptives, possibly due to decreased condom usage. Yet the evidence is inconsistent regarding whether hormonal contraceptive users have greater risk of acquiring HIV than non-users (50).

#### 3.3. Progestogen-only contraceptives (POCs)

Progestogen-only contraceptives include progestogen-only pills (POPs), injectable progestogens (depot medroxyprogesterone acetate (DMPA) and norethisterone-enantate (NET-EN)) and progestogen implants (levonorgestrel implants (Norplant and Jadelle) and etonogestrel implants (Implanon)).

TABLE 8.	Proges	gestogen-only contraceptives for women living with HIV/AIDS										
Condition		Catego	ry <sup>a</sup>	Comment								
	РОР	D/NE	LN/ETG									
High risk of HIV	7 1	1	1	Overall, evidence is inconsistent as to any increased risk of HIV acquisition among POC users.								
HIV/ AIDS with out ART	- 1	1	1	Studies conflict over whether there is increased risk of HIV and HSV shedding among HIV-infected women using DMPA.								
HIV/AIDS + ART	2	2	2	For women on ART, refer to the section on drug interactions (V.4.1 below). As there may be interactions between hormonal contraceptives and ARVs, it is classified as Category 2.								
Drug interaction	s											
ARV	2	2	2	ARVs have the potential to decrease or increase the bioavailabil- ity of steroid hormones in hormonal contraceptives (see section V.4.1 below). It is not known whether the contraceptive effective- ness of injectable POCs (such as DMPA and NET-EN) would be compromised, as they provide higher blood hormone levels than other POCs and COCs. Studies are underway to evaluate potential interactions between DMPA and selected PI and NNRTI drugs. For women initiating or continuing hormonal contraceptive use while on ART, the consistent use of condoms is recommended for pre- venting HIV transmission; it may also compensate for any possible reduction in the effectiveness of the hormonal contraceptive.								

D/NE: depot medroxyprogesterone acetate (DMPA)/norethisterone enantate (NET-EN); LNG/ETG: levonorgestrel implants (Norplant and Jadelle) and etonogestrel implants (Implanon); POP: progestogen-only pill.

<sup>a</sup> Category 1: no restrictions for use of contraceptive method; use in any circumstances. Category 2: advantages of using method generally outweigh theoretical or proven risks. Generally advisable to use the method.

*Note:* POCs do not protect against HIV/STIs, though neither has the use of POCs been associated with HIV acquisition or transmission (61). If there is risk of HIV/STIs, the correct and consistent use of condoms is recommended, either alone or with another contraceptive method. Male latex condoms are proven to protect against HIV/STIs. *Source:* WHO, 2004 (50).

#### 3.4. Combined contraceptives in injectable, patch and ring form

For women living with HIV/AIDS, there are no restrictions on the use of combined injectable contraceptives (CICs), combined contraceptive patches or combined contraceptive vaginal rings.

- CICs provide for the release of a natural estrogen plus a progestogen. Two CIC formulations, both given at four-week intervals, are considered here: Cyclofem (medroxyprogesterone acetate 25 mg plus estradiol cypionate 5 mg) and Mesigyna (norethisterone enantate 50 mg plus estradiol valerate 5 mg).
- The combined contraceptive patch is a 20 cm<sup>2</sup>, three-layer patch applied to the buttocks, torso, abdomen or upper arm to release ethinylestradiol and a progestogen (norelgestromin) transdermally. The combined contraceptive patch currently available is Evra (17-deacetyl norgestimate (norelgestromin) 150  $\mu$ g plus ethinylestradiol 20  $\mu$ g). A new patch has to be applied once a week for three consecutive weeks each month.
- The combined contraceptive vaginal ring releases ethinylestradiol and a progestogen (etonogestrel) from a 54 mm ethylene vinyl acetate copolymer ring. The vaginal ring formulation currently available is NuvaRing (etonogestrel 120  $\mu$ g plus ethinylestradiol 15  $\mu$ g). It is inserted once a month, taken out after 21 days to allow the normal menstrual cycle, and a new ring is inserted after a 7-day break.

The contraceptive effect of CICs, patches and vaginal rings is achieved by inhibiting ovulation. These contraceptive methods are new, with little epidemiological data on their long-term effects.

TABLE 9.		CICs and combined contraceptive patches and rings for women living with HIV/AIDS										
Status		Category	<sub>7</sub> a	Comment								
	CIC Patch Ring											
High risk of HIV	1	1	1	_								
HIV/AIDS without ART	1 1 1			Relatively limited information is available on the safety of the combined contraceptive patch and vaginal ring. At present, there are no restrictions on the use of CICs, patches or vaginal rings for women living with HIV/AIDS.								
HIV/AIDS + ART	2 2 2			For women on ART, refer to the section on drug interactions (V.4.1 below). As there may be interactions between hormonal contraceptives and ARVs, this use is classified as Category 2.								
Drug interacti	ons											
ARVs				ARVs have the potential to decrease or increase the bioavailability of steroid hormones in hormonal contraceptives (see section V.4.1 below). The limited data available suggest that potential drug interactions between many ARVs, particularly some NNRTIs and PIs, and hormonal contraceptives may alter safety and effectiveness of both. For women initiating or continuing hormonal contraceptive use while on ART, the consistent use of condoms is recommended for preventing HIV transmission; it may also compensate for any possible reduction in the effectiveness of the hormonal contraceptive.								

<sup>a</sup> Category 1: no restrictions for use of contraceptive method; use in any circumstances. Category 2: advantages of using method generally outweigh theoretical or proven risks. Generally advisable to use the method.

*Note:* CICs, patches and rings do not protect against HIV/STIs. If there is risk of HIV/STIs, the correct and consistent use of condoms is recommended, either alone or with another contraceptive method. Male latex condoms are proven to protect against HIV/STIs.

Source: WHO, 2004 (50).

#### 3.5. Intrauterine devices

IUDs can be safely used by women living with HIV/AIDS, whether asymptomatic, on ART or clinically well, but such users should be closely monitored for pelvic inflammatory disease (PID). IUDs are not usually recommended for women living with AIDS who are not on ART if more appropriate contraceptive methods like condoms or steroid hormonal contraceptives are available and acceptable.

While physicians should be wary of over-diagnosing PID, it is highly probable with IUD-wearers when one or more of the following symptoms are observed:

- lower genital tract infection
- cervical motion tenderness
- adnexal tenderness
- enlargement of one or both Fallopian tubes, a tender pelvic mass
- direct or rebound tenderness
- elevation of temperature (temperature may be normal in many cases of PID).

Hospitalization of patients with acute PID should be seriously considered when:

- the diagnosis is uncertain
- surgical emergencies such as appendicitis and ectopic pregnancy cannot be excluded
- a pelvic abscess is suspected
- severe illness precludes management on an outpatient basis
- the patient is pregnant
- the patient is unable to follow or tolerate an outpatient regimen
- the patient has failed to respond to outpatient treatment.

The levonorgestrel-releasing intrauterine device (LNG-IUD) releases 20  $\mu$ g of levonorgestrel (LNG) daily, directly into the uterus. Because LNG suppresses endometrial growth, users can expect a marked reduction in the amount of menstrual blood. Many women experience little or no bleeding (amenorrhea) within a year of beginning use. In sexual relations where the recommended condoms are not used, a reduction of menstrual blood loss may be regarded as a means of decreasing the risk of female-to-male HIV transmission.

TABLE 10.												
Condition	С	Categ (I: initi : contin	ation,	)	Comment							
	Cu-	Cu-IUD LNG-IUD										
	I	C	Ι	C								
High risk of HIV	2	2	2	2	Among women at risk of HIV, copper-releasing IUD (CU-IUD) use did not increase risk of HIV acquisition.							
HIV/AIDS with- out ART	2	2	2 2		Limited evidence shows no increased risk of overall or infection- related complications among IUD users when comparing HIV- infected women with non-infected women. Furthermore, it shows no association between IUD use among HIV-infected women and increased risk of transmission to sexual partners. IUD users with AIDS should be closely monitored for PID.							
HIV/AIDS + ART	3	2	3	2	IUD users with AIDS should be closely monitored for PID.							
Clinically well of ART	n 2	2	2	2	—							
Drug interaction	5											
ARVs	2/3	2	2/3	2	There are no known drug interactions between ARVs and IUDs. However, IUD use by AIDS patients is classified as Category 3 for insertion and Category 2 for continuation, unless the woman is clinically well on ART, in which case both insertion and con- tinuation are classified as Category 2.							

Cu-IUD = copper-releasing IUD; LNG-IUD = levonorgestrel-releasing IUD (20  $\mu$ g/24 hours),

<sup>a</sup> Category 1: no restrictions for use of contraceptive method; use in any circumstances. Category 2: advantages of using method generally outweigh theoretical or proven risks. Generally advisable to use the method. Category 3: method not usually recommended unless other more appropriate methods are not available or not acceptable (theoretical or proven risks usually outweigh the advantages of using the method).

*Note:* IUDs do not protect against HIV/STIs. If there is risk of HIV/STIs, the correct and consistent use of condoms is recommended, either alone or with another contraceptive method. Male latex condoms are proven to protect against HIV/STIs.

Source: WHO, 2004 (50).

#### 3.6. Emergency contraception

Emergency contraception can prevent pregnancy when:

- a contraceptive method fails
- no method was used
- sex was forced.

Emergency contraceptive pills inhibit or delay ovulation, and prevent implantation and fertilization or transport of sperm/ova by altering the endometrium.

When used within 72 hours after sex:

- the Yuzpe regimen (COC) prevents about 74% of expected pregnancies (62);
- POPs prevent 85% of expected pregnancies under typical use and 89% under correct use (63); and
- POPs produce fewer side-effects than COCs.

#### 3.6.1. Emergency contraceptive pill regimens

- One of the best-studied progestogen-only regimes consists of 1.5 mg of levonorgestrel (two pills containing 0.75 mg taken either in a single dose or at a 12-hour interval). Ideally, the pills should be taken within 72 hours of unprotected intercourse.
- If low-dose pills containing 30  $\mu$ g ethinylestradiol and 150  $\mu$ g levonorgestrel are used, four pills should be taken in a first dose as soon as convenient, but no later than 72 hours after unprotected intercourse. These should be followed by a second dose of four pills 12 hours later.
- The standard regimen (the Yuzpe method) consists of the combined oral pills containing 50  $\mu$ g ethinylestradiol and 250  $\mu$ g levonorgestrel. Two pills should be taken in a first dose as soon as convenient, but no later than 72 hours after unprotected intercourse. These should be followed by a second dose of the same pills 12 hours later.

The most common side-effects of hormonal emergency contraception are nausea and vomiting. The Yuzpe regimen is associated with a 42% incidence of nausea and a 16% incidence of vomiting (64). These problems were significantly less common among users of the levonorgestrel regimen, at 23% and 6%, respectively (63). The Yuzpe regimen can be used if levonorgestrel or mifepristone are not available.

Several observations should be made about the management of side-effects.

- Taking the pills with food or at bedtime may help reduce nausea.
- If vomiting occurs within two hours of taking the pills, the dose should be repeated. In cases of severe vomiting, the repeat dose may be administered vaginally.
- The majority of women will have their menstrual period on time or slightly early. If there is a delay of more than one week, a pregnancy test should be performed.
- A single dose simplifies the use of levonorgestrel for emergency contraception without increasing side-effects.
- Breast tenderness, headache, dizziness and fatigue may occur.

Hormonal emergency contraception may have side-effects in women living with HIV/AIDS.

- There are no studies of side-effects in women living with HIV/AIDS, neither on ART or off. Nausea and vomiting are side-effects with some ARTs and may be intensified when taking emergency contraceptive pill regimens.
- The Yuzpe regimen should be avoided in women taking indinavir, atanazavir, amprenavir or efavirenz since it raises estradiol levels, which may increase the risk of thrombo-embolic disease (see section V.4.1 below).

#### 3.6.2. IUDs as emergency contraceptives

- A copper-releasing IUD can also be used within five days of unprotected intercourse as an emergency contraceptive.
- When the time of ovulation can be estimated, the Cu-IUD may be inserted more than five days after intercourse if necessary, as long as the insertion does not also occur more than five days after the earliest estimated ovulation.

#### 3.6.3. Mifepristone

- Orally administered mifepristone (10 mg), an antiprogestin, offers high efficacy with few sideeffects when taken within 120 hours (five days) of unprotected intercourse (65).
- Mifepristone can delay menstruation, which may in turn increase patient anxiety.
- There are no studies about the efficacy or side-effects of mifepristone in women living with HIV/AIDS, either with or without ART.

#### 3.7. Surgical sterilization procedures

Given that sterilization is a surgical procedure intended to be permanent, special care must be taken to ensure that every patient who chooses it is making a voluntary informed choice. All patients, irrespective of HIV status, must understand the permanence of sterilization and be informed of alternative contraceptive methods. The indications and contraindications for sterilization are the same as for HIV-negative patients.

As sterilization provides no protection against STI acquisition or HIV transmission, it is essential to stress the importance of condom use, particularly as sterilization has been associated with a decrease in condom use. The national laws and existing norms for sterilization procedures must also be considered in the decision process.

The general health of any PLWHA who opt for this procedure must be examined carefully before any elective surgery is undertaken. A decision to proceed depends on any existing AIDS-related illnesses that may compromise the patient.

#### 3.8. Fertility-awareness methods and coitus interruptus

Fertility-awareness methods and coitus interruptus are characterized by higher typical-use failure rates than other methods and should not be routinely recommended for either HIV-positive or -negative women.

#### 3.9. Lactational amenorrhea method

This method is not recommended due to the need to avoid HIV transmission in serodiscordant couples and breastfeeding infants. Replacement feeding is recommended where acceptable, feasible, affordable, sustainable and safe. Otherwise, exclusive breastfeeding is recommended during the first months of life and should then be discontinued as soon as feasible.

Mothers living with HIV/AIDS should be helped to make the best choice for feeding their infants in accordance with their circumstances, and to carry out their decision. They should thus receive counselling that includes information about the risks and benefits of various infant feeding options (based on local assessments), and support to carry out their choice safely and appropriately.

#### 3.10. Future prospects

Developmental work on microbicides, which could provide an invaluable method of dual protection, is underway. Such products are inserted into the vagina before sexual intercourse to prevent transmission of HIV/STIs and would be thus under the control of the woman. Although some microbicides aim to provide dual protection against unintended pregnancies and HIV/STIs, others are only intended to prevent the latter. So far, no microbicides have been shown to decrease MTCT effectively, nor are any microbicidal products on the market for the prevention of sexual transmission of HIV or other STIs. Until effectiveness trials demonstrate safety and efficacy, microbicide use should not be promoted.

#### 4. Contraception for women on ARV

WHO recommends using highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) for PLWHA who are eligible for ART in accordance with the WHO clinical staging system (for more information please see Protocol 1, *Patient evaluation and antiretroviral treatment for adults and adolescents*).

ARV regimens recommended by the WHO Regional Office for Europe for first- and second-line therapy are shown in Table 11.

TABLE 11.	Recommended first- and second-line HAART regimens for adults and adolescents														
I	First-line regimen	Second-line regimens													
ZDV -	+ 3TC <sup>a</sup> + EFVb or NVP	$\frac{LPV/r^{c} + ddI + ABC}{LPV/r^{c} + TDF + ABC}$ $\frac{LPV/r^{c} + TDF + (ZDV + 3TC)^{d}}{LPV/r^{c} + TDF + (ZDV + 3TC)^{d}}$													
TDF	+ FTC <sup>a</sup> + EFV or NVP	$\begin{array}{l} LPV/r^{c} + ddI + ABC \\ LPV/r^{c} + ddI + ZDV \end{array}$													
ABC	+ 3TC <sup>a</sup> + EFV or NVP	$\frac{LPV/r^{c} + ddI + ZDV}{LPV/r^{c} + (ZDV + 3TC)d}$													

<sup>a</sup> 3TC (lamivudine) and FTC are considered interchangeable agents, given their activity, tolerance and resistance profiles. They are both listed in this table as a reflection of the commonly available FDCs.

<sup>b</sup> For the purpose of this table, treatment failure on an NVP- or EFV (efavirenz)-based regimen is considered to result in NNRTI class cross-resistance.

<sup>c</sup> LPV/r is listed as the preferred RTV-boosted protease inhibitor (PI) in this table, but other boosted PIs can be substituted based on individual programme priorities. ATV/r, SQV/r, FPV/r and IDV/r are all possibilities. In the absence of a cold chain, NFV can be employed as the PI component, but it is considered less potent than a boosted PI.

<sup>d</sup> ZDV + 3TC is listed here for "strategic" use, as resistance to both drugs is predicted to be present following failure on the respective first-line regimen listed. ZDV may prevent or delay the emergence of the K65R mutation; 3TC will maintain the M184V mutation, which may decrease viral replicative capacity as well as induce some degree of viral resensitization to ZDV. It must be stressed that the clinical efficacy of this strategy in this situation has not been proven.

#### 4.1. Interactions between ARVs and steroids in hormonal contraceptives

The limited data available suggest that several ARVs, especially NNRTIs and PIs, have the potential to either decrease or increase the bioavailability of steroid hormones in hormonal contraceptives. These drug interactions may alter the safety and effectiveness of both the hormonal contraceptives and the ARVs. The possible interactions betweem ARVs and COCs, as well as the suggested alternatives, should be taken into consideration and discussed with the patients.

Table 12 summarizes the most recent evidence regarding ARVs and steroids in COCs and provides management recommendations regarding use of the latter (66).

TABLE 12.		Interactions between ARVs and ethinylestradiol (EE)/ norethindrone (NE) acetate											
ARVs		Effect of coadministration on EE, NE acetate and ARV levels	Recommendations										
Protease inhib	oitors (PIs)												
Atazanavir (A	ΓV)	EE ↑ 48%, NE ↑ 110%	Use the lowest effective dose or an alterna- tive method.										
Fosamprenavi	r (FPV)	EE and NE $\uparrow$ , FPV $\downarrow$ 20%	Do not coadminister, alternative contracep- tive methods recommended.										
Indinavir (IDV	<sup>7</sup> )	EE ↑24%, NE ↑26%	No dose adjustment required.										
Lopinavir/ritor	navir (LPV/r)	EE ↓ 42%	Use an alternative or additional method.										
Nelfinavir (NF	TV)	EE $\downarrow$ 47%, NE $\downarrow$ 18%	Use an alternative or additional method.										
Ritonavir (RT	V)	EE ↓ 40%	Use an alternative or additional method.										
Saquinavir (SO	QV)	No data	_										
Non-nucleosid	le reverse transcrip	tase inhibitors (NNRTIs)											
Efavirenz (EF	V)	EE ↑ 37%	Use an alternative or additional method.										
Nevirapine (N	VP)	EE ↓ 20%	Use alternative contraceptive methods.										

No data are available for interactions between ARVs and levonorgestrel. It is not known whether the contraceptive effectiveness of progestogen-only injectable contraceptives (such as DMPA and NET-EN) would be compromised – these methods provide higher blood hormone levels than other progestogen-only contraceptives or combined oral contraceptives.

#### 4.2. Interactions between ARVs and IUDs

There are no known interactions between ARVs and either the copper- or the levonorgestrel-releasing IUDs.

#### 4.3. Teratogenicity of EFV

- EFV is considered potentially teratogenic and should be avoided for women trying to conceive or not using effective contraception.
- It is recommended that women have a pregnancy test prior to initiating treatment with EFV.
- For women using effective contraception, EFV is a viable option for the NNRTI component of an ARV treatment regimen.

#### 4.4. Adherence to contraception and HIV/AIDS treatment

HIV-positive women may need to take several pills each day for ART, prophylaxis or treatment of opportunistic infections, symptomatic relief or treatment of concurrent illnesses. In addition to potential drug interactions, the impact of pill burden on adherence to contraception and HIV-related therapies should be considered. A hormonal contraceptive method that requires daily administration will increase pill burden. Women need to be aware of these considerations when they select a contraceptive method.

#### 5. Contraceptive methods for women on both ART and TB treatment

- For women receiving ART and tuberculosis (TB) treatment, drug interactions with certain hormonal contraceptives can reduce the effectiveness of hormonal contraception.
- Due to drug interactions, a non-hormonal method of contraception is preferable for women receiving both ART and TB treatment.

- If hormonal contraception is the only option, low-dose (<35  $\mu$ g) estrogen COC is usually not recommended for women receiving rifampicin. Although evidence is limited, use of an oral contraceptive pill containing a higher dose of estrogen (50  $\mu$ g) may be considered unless the patient is taking EFV, IDV, APV or ATV.
- DMPA can generally be used with rifampicin.
- The effectiveness of LNG-IUDs is unlikely to be reduced.

#### 6. Considerations for the most vulnerable populations

Sexual and reproductive health services should strive to create a supportive and non-discriminatory environment for specific vulnerable populations. Due to the stigma attached to these populations, they often do not seek health care through conventional channels. It is therefore important for outreach to be part of the strategy for all S&RH programmes in order to improve access for these groups.

#### 6.1. Sex workers (male and female)

- Consistent condom use should be recommended to sex workers for use with clients and their regular partners to prevent HIV transmission to the uninfected partner.
- Pending evidence on the reuse of female condoms, it is recommended that they be used only once.

#### 6.2. MSM

• MSM should be advised to use water-based or silicone-based lubricants during anal sex to maintain condom integrity.

#### 6.3. IDUs

- Drug-related amenorrhea is not an indication of infertility. It is thus important to advise women who are injecting drug users on regular use of contraception to prevent unintended pregnancy.
- Links should be reinforced between RH and harm reduction (HR) services.

#### 7. Recommendations for contraceptive methods

- Discussion of family planning should be initiated during post-test HIV counselling and continued in follow-up sessions and at regular intervals throughout care.
- All staff should understand that they have a professional responsibility to maintain HIV confidentiality.
- In addition to medical eligibility criteria, the social, cultural and behavioural context should also be considered, and recommendations for contraceptive methods should be tailored to the individual, based on disease stage, treatment, lifestyle and personal wishes.
- Transmission of HIV and other STIs warrants special consideration during family planning counselling. Family planning services should strongly encourage and facilitate the consistent and correct use of condoms as the only contraceptive method that protects against HIV and other STIs. Furthermore, all reproductive health services should provide support for dual protection.
- Links between harm-reduction services for IDUs and HIV/AIDS treatment and care services should be established and strengthened to provide better continuity of care.

## **VI.** Safe abortion

Preventing unintended pregnancies and unsafe abortions is essential for improving the reproductive health of all women, including those living with HIV/AIDS. Even where contraceptive services are available, unintended pregnancies still happen for a variety of reasons – contraceptives may fail, male partners may oppose using condoms or other forms of contraception, people may not use contraceptives for fear of side-effects, unprotected sex may be coerced or forced, etc. – and many women will seek termination of these pregnancies.

In case HIV infection is diagnosed during pregnancy, the woman may seek termination of pregnancy even if the pregnancy was planned or wanted. For whatever reason women living with HIV/ AIDS want to terminate a pregnancy, they should have access to safe abortion.

When induced abortion is performed by qualified people using correct techniques in sanitary conditions, it is a safe procedure. Restrictive abortion legislation is associated with a high incidence of unsafe abortion, performed by unskilled providers and/or in unhygienic conditions. On the other hand, abortion should not be presented as a method of family planning. Every woman has the right to – and should have the opportunity to make – informed choice regarding her pregnancy and should not be coerced, either into terminating the pregnancy or carrying it to term.

#### 1. Abortion counselling

If a woman's HIV status is unknown, HIV testing and counselling should be offered during counselling on unwanted pregnancy; however, a HIV test should not be mandatory, and refusal to be tested should not affect her access to safe abortion services. Neither should HIV testing be requested in order to protect staff, as universal infection control precautions should be taken for every abortion.

Non-directive, non-judgemental, confidential counselling should be provided by a professional trained in pregnancy termination and well informed on the subject of HIV infection in pregnancy. Complete and accurate information, given respectfully in understandable language, will assist women in making the best decisions about their pregnancies. In cases of minors or people mentally incapable of informed consent, assistance should be provided according to national regulations. If drug use is involved, additional expertise may be required.

If sexual intercourse between an HIV-negative woman and an HIV-positive man results in pregnancy, HIV infection is unlikely to have occurred in the woman if the HIV antibody screening test is negative one month after exposure and can be excluded if negative six months after exposure. If an early diagnosis is needed, HIV infection should be highly suspected if there is:

- a positive detection of HIV RNA, starting 15 days post-exposure;
- p24 antigenaemia, starting 18 days post-exposure; or
- a positive HIV-antibody screening test, starting three weeks post-exposure (subject to confirmation and expert advice).

Counselling for HIV-infected women should include:

- the risks of pregnancy to her own health
- the risks of transmission to the newborn
- the effectiveness of ARVs and other interventions in reducing MTCT
- the potential side-effects of such interventions, including ARV toxicity.

#### 2. Surgical and medical methods of abortion

Abortion methods used for women living with HIV/AIDS do not differ from those used for HIVnegative women. Both surgical and medical methods of abortion are safe. See Fig. 1 for the recommended methods at various stages of gestation.

Figi	JRE 1	. N	Летнс	DS O	ғ Авс	ORTIO	N	-		•			-				-	
					Com	pleted	d wee	ks si	nce la	ast m	enstr	rual p	oerioo	d				
4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22
Pref	ferred	d met	hods															
									••									
		Vacuu	ım asp	iration	(man	ual/ele	ctric)		(by sp	ecifica	ully tra	ined p	rovide	rs)				
		A CIC	• .							• .				C				
		prosto	priston l (or g	e and emepr	miso- ost)	(under invest	r igation	ı)	Mifep	ristone	e and r	epeate	d dose	s of m	iisopro	stol or	geme	prost
									Vagin	al pros	taglan	dins (r	eneate	d dos	<b>e</b> )			
									vagin	ai pios	agian		epeat	u uos	23)			
Othe	er me	ethods	s															
		Dilat	ation a	and cur	rettage	e												
									Hype	rtonic	soluti	ons						
									71-									
									Intra	'extra-	amnio	tic pro	stagla	ndins				

Source: WHO, 2004 (67).

- The complication rate is low for abortions that meet international standards (67).
- Haemoglobin should be measured and anaemia treatment initiated in accordance with etiology.
  The presence of infection in the lower reproductive tract at the time of abortion is a risk factor
- The presence of infection in the lower reproductive tract at the time of abortion is a risk factor for post-procedural RTIs.
- The routine use of antibiotics at the time of abortion has been reported to reduce the post-procedural risk of infection by half. However, safe abortion can still be performed when antibiotics are not available for prophylactic use (67).
- There is currently no data available about the effectiveness of the recommended dosages of mifepristone, misoprostole and gemeprost in women living with HIV/AIDS, so the recommended dosages of these drugs for medical abortion (67) does not differ from those for HIV-negative women.
- There are currently no data available about potential interactions between mifepristone, misoprostole and ARVs in HIV-positive women.
### 3. Post-abortion care and family planning

Ensuring confidentiality is a key issue in post-abortion care. Post-abortion care for HIV-infected women should include:

- evaluation and treatment of any complications;
- minimizing transmission of HIV and other STIs in the post-abortion period, including from uterine bleeding;
- family planning counselling and services; and
- referrals for continuing HIV/AIDS treatment, care and support.

In settings where HIV and/or abortion are stigmatized, women living with HIV/AIDS may need additional counselling and psychosocial support. Otherwise, post-abortion and family planning counselling should be the same, regardless of HIV status.

Most contraceptive methods can be started immediately post-abortion.

### 4. Recommendations

- Non-directive, non-judgemental, unbiased and confidential counselling about termination of pregnancy should be provided by a trained person (to the extent allowed by law).
- In countries where abortion is not against the law, safe termination of pregnancy should be available and accessible to women living with HIV/AIDS.
- Family planning counselling and services should be essential components of post-abortion care, as they assist women in avoiding unintended pregnancies and reducing repeat abortions.

# VII. Natural or medically assisted reproduction

Most PLWHA are of childbearing age and may desire to have children. They should have access to the same S&RH counselling and services as other people. Nor is there, in cases of couple infertility, any reason to exclude couples with HIV from accessing reproduction technology.

## 1. Reproductive counselling for couples with HIV

The aims of reproductive counselling for couples with HIV include:

- reducing the risk of transmission to both the uninfected partner in HIV serodiscordant couples and their offspring;
- enabling informed reproductive choices;
- informing couples about the risks of HIV transmission and chances of pregnancy in both natural and medically assisted conception;
- preparing couples for the psychological impact of assisted conception, addressing the issues of: • availability
  - duration of treatment
  - failure
  - logistics;
- discussing the possibility of foster or adoptive parenting where available to couples with HIV; and
- informing and advising couples about hepatitis B (HBV) and C (HCV), including the risks of sexual transmission (HBV) and vertical transmission (HBV and HCV).

# 2. Fertility

Women

- Most women living with HIV/AIDS menstruate about every 25–35 days, suggesting monthly ovulation (68).
- So far, the impact of ART on fertility has not been explored in women living with HIV/AIDS.
- Drugs, including methadone and psychotherapeutic medications, may contribute to menstrual disorders in women living with HIV/AIDS (69).
- HIV may not affect a woman's reproductive potential, unless she is highly immunosuppressed and presents with opportunistic infection. Nevertheless, fertility is lower in HIV-infected women than in the general population (70).

## Men

- HIV can be identified in the semen of men living with HIV/AIDS regardless of the viral load in the blood.
- Many men living with HIV/AIDS have normal semen analyses for fertility (71).
- Healthy men living with HIV have semen fertility analyses similar to those of HIV-negative men, while AIDS patients have grossly abnormal semen (72).
- Some ARV drugs may have an effect on spermatogenesis (73).
- Men infected with HIV may experience sexual dysfunction including erectile dysfunction.

## 3. Pregnancy duration and outcome

- Women living with HIV/AIDS have a greater risk of certain adverse pregnancy outcomes (intrauterine growth retardation, pre-term delivery, low-birth-weight infants, etc.) than HIV-negative women (74).
- Although data are limited, several studies have suggested there is an increased risk of spontaneous abortion and stillbirth among women living with HIV/AIDS (74).

- The effects of HIV infection on pregnancy outcomes are likely to be more pronounced among women with symptomatic HIV infection (75).
- Pregnancy does not have an effect on HIV disease progression or mortality (76, 77).
- The risk of opportunistic infections among women with HIV does not appear to be altered by pregnancy.

### 4. Counselling before conception

Assisting people living with HIV/AIDS in decisions about childbearing requires counselling on:

- the risk of HIV transmission to the partner, and interventions that can reduce it (see the next section);
- effects of HIV on pregnancy, including increased risk of certain adverse outcomes;
- the safety of ARVs during pregnancy, and their possible side-effects;
- the risk of birth defects while receiving particular ARVs; and
- the effectiveness of ARV prophylaxis, caesarean section and bottle-only feeding in reducing the risk of MTCT.

### 5. Reducing the risk for sexual transmission of HIV during conception

Special support should be considered for couples with discordant serostatus wishing to conceive.

- They need reproductive counselling and assistance to limit the risk of HIV transmission to the uninfected partner in unprotected sexual intercourse.
- Even though some serodiscordant couples have started pregnancies through timed unprotected intercourse without infecting the negative partner, this practice is unsafe and is not recommended.
- Specific methods of sperm preparation and testing can substantially reduce the chance of HIV transmission to the female partner (78, 79). Male-positive discordant couples who want to have a child should be informed of risk-reduction techniques and encouraged to seek assistance at institutions that can provide the most effective methods of sperm preparation.

### 5.1. Sperm-washing and virological determination of HIV in semen

Sperm washing can be carried out in any laboratory providing assisted reproduction services to infertile couples. It is a three-step semen processing method consisting of:

- 1. gradient centrifugation to isolate motile spermatozoa and reduce the number of potentially infected non-spermatozoa cells;
- 2. repeated washing of the cell preparation to eliminate cell-free virus; and
- 3. spontaneous migration to obtain an aliquot of motile virus-free spermatozoa (80, 81).

It is recommended that all processed samples be tested for HIV prior to insemination using polymerase chain reaction techniques (82). HIV genome detection in semen requires special technical equipment and skills. The use of universal infection control procedures and specific training should be provided to laboratory staff to avoid HIV infection when handling potentially infectious semen.

### 6. Assisted reproductive technology in case of HIV infection

Fertility screening and STI diagnosis and treatment of both partners are needed before assisted reproductive technology can be considered. A history of fertility, HIV-related parameters (including CD4 count and viral load) and ART should be established.

Basic fertility assessment includes a clinical evaluation of ovulation, hormonal parameters (folliclestimulating hormone (FSH), luteinizing hormone (LH) and prolactin) and tubal patency for women and a sperm analysis (count, motility, progression and morphology) for men.

### 6.1. Fertile couples

In serodiscordant fertile couples with an HIV-positive woman, the use of artificial insemination should be encouraged. Home artificial insemination – introducing sperm collected in a condom into the vagina after intercourse using a simple syringe or other clean receptacle, after advice on recognizing and identifying the fertile period – can provide a means of conception that prevents the male partner from becoming infected.

A number of serodiscordant couples with HIV-positive men wish to have children. There is no riskfree method for ensuring safe conception in this situation. However, the use of sperm-washing (see section VII.5.1 above) to reduce levels of HIV in semen has allowed many men living with HIV/ AIDS to father seronegative children (83). In fact, with washed sperm of undetectable viral load, there is minimal risk of transmission of HIV to the female partner and children (84).

If both the man and woman are HIV-positive, sperm washing can also be used to limit the woman's risk of HIV superinfection.

### 6.2. Infertile couples

After one year of repeated attempts at home artificial insemination without pregnancy, couples may be referred to infertility counselling and treatment. Artificial insemination and assisted reproductive technology are available in some places. Foster or adoptive parenting should also be considered.

For issues related to pregnancy in HIV-infected people and prevention of MTCT, please refer to Protocol 10, *Prevention of HIV transmission from HIV-infected mothers to their infants*.

# VIII. Cervical intraepithelial lesions and cervical cancer

Cervical cancer is one of the most common types of cancer, causing deaths among women worldwide. The estimated number of new cases per year is 500 000 (85). Human papillomavirus infection with oncogenic genotypes is the etiologic agent in the development of premalignant and malignant lower genital tract disease, including cervical cancer. The development of cancer from precursor lesions is a long process and may take up to 20 years, a process that has been the basis for the development of cytological screening programmes to detect pre-invasive disease (see Annex 5) (86).

The relative risk for cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) is 5–10 times higher for women living with HIV/AIDS than for other women (87, 88).

### 1. Initial and follow-up evaluation

- Women should have a complete gynaecological examination, including a Pap test and pelvic examination, as part of their initial HIV evaluation.
- HIV-positive women are more likely to have genital warts and squamous intraepithelial neoplasia of the external genitalia than those who are HIV-negative (89); careful physical examination of the external genitalia of women living with HIV/AIDS is crucial.
- Cytology screening is effective in women living with HIV/AIDS.
- Cervical cancer screening should be offered to women living with HIV/AIDS at least once a year, using the same test offered to uninfected women (see Annexes 5–7).
- If an HIV-positive woman has been treated for precancerous lesions, she should have Pap smears every 4–6 months until at least three negative results have been be obtained (89).
- A high-risk HPV deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) detection test can be performed in case of a Pap smear with either atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance (ASC-US) or atypical squamous cells where a high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion (HSIL) cannot be ruled out (ASC-H) (89).
- Examination of the entire lower genital tract, including vagina, vulvae and perianal areas, colposcopy and biopsy of cervix, to confirm cytological and visual abnormalities recommended in case of:
  - abnormal cytology (persistent low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions (LSILs), ASC-US or HSILs);
  - an oncogenic HPV type; or
  - a history of untreated abnormal Pap smear (89).

## 2. General management of patients with CIN

The general management of CIN among women living with HIV/AIDS should not differ from that for the general population. Despite a modest effect of ART on spontaneous regression of CIN, follow-up of women on ART should be the same as follow-up of women not receiving ART.

Observation without specific intervention is recommended for biopsy-proven CIN 1 unless one of the following condition obtains:

- lesions persist over an 18–24 month period
- lesions evolve to CIN 2 or worse
- there is poor adherence to routine monitoring (89, 90).

## 3. Treatment of cervical intraepithelial lesions

• HIV-infected women should be counselled before pre-cancer treatment to ensure that they understand the need for close follow-up and the possibility for repeated treatments.

- Cone biopsy can be done under local anaesthesia on an outpatient basis using a cold knife technique or a loop electrosurgical excision procedure (LEEP).
- CIN 2 and 3 require excisional or ablative treatment.
- Women living with HIV/AIDS have a high rate of recurrence/persistence (40–60%) and progression of CIN 2 and 3 after treatment, and should therefore be monitored every six months after treatment. Prompt re-treatment should be provided when persistent, recurrent or progressive high-grade lesions are detected (90).
- Hysterectomy is contraindicated as a pre-cancer treatment in the absence of other indications (90).
- Treatment for CIN should not be modified for patients receiving ART.
- ART should not be instituted or modified for the purpose of treating CIN.
- Abstinence from sexual intercourse is recommended following treatment; if this is not possible, condoms should be used consistently and correctly.

### 4. Management of invasive cancer

- The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) classification system is recommended for determining the cancer stage (91).
- For women with a CD4 count <200 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>, surgery is the preferred option when appropriate, or attenuated treatment with radiation or chemotherapy (90).
- Women with advanced HIV disease have a poor prognosis with all treatment modalities. For women with a CD4 count >200 cells/mm<sup>3</sup>, standard treatment modalities may be used.
- Comprehensive palliative care programmes are essential for improving the quality of life for women with cervical cancer (see Protocol 3, *Palliative care for people living with HIV/AIDS*).

## 5. Anal screening

There is no medical consensus about the use of anal Pap smear screening at this time.

# IX. Suggested minimum data to be collected at the clinical level

The suggested minimum data to be collected is important in the development of key indicators on access to services and their success. Such indicators assist managers in decision- making on ways to strengthen and expand these services to all who need them.

The following data should be collected at the clinical level on a regular basis (e.g. monthly, quarterly or semi-annually):

- number of HIV-infected women of reproductive age having sexual intercourse during the last six months;
- number of HIV-infected women (cumulative) using modern contraceptive methods;
- number of pregnant HIV-infected women;
- number of terminated pregnancies in HIV-infected women;
- number of HIV-infected people tested for STIs;
- number of HIV-infected people diagnosed with STIs;
- number of HIV-infected people who have received STI treatment;
- number of HIV-infected women tested for cervical cancer within the past three years;
- number of deliveries to couples with at least one HIV-positive partner; and
- number of deliveries after medically assisted conception in couples with at least one HIV-positive partner.

Data collection methods should follow the principles of confidentiality and should not lead to the disclosure of identifiable patient information inside or outside the clinical setting.

# Annex 1. Suggested topics and questions for taking a sexual history

### Begin the sexual history component by stating:

"Since sex is an important part of overall health, we ask everyone the following questions. Please give only answers that you feel comfortable with me knowing."

### Sexual orientation/identity

- 1. Do you have sex with men, women or both?
- 2. Do you consider yourself heterosexual, homosexual, bisexual or other?
- 3. If applicable: do you consider yourself male or female?
  - a. Have you ever had hormone therapy?
  - b. Have you had or considered having a sex change?
  - c. Have you had or considered having any sex-change surgery?

### Sexual practices and sexual well-being

- 1. What kind of sex do you have:
  - a. oral sex?
  - b. vaginal sex?
  - c. anal sex?
  - d. other?
- 2. How do you protect yourself from HIV/STIs?
- 3. Do you ever use condoms or other barrier methods?
- 4. If yes, for what kind of sex?
- 5. If MSM:
  - a. Are you more often the receptive or insertive partner?
  - b. What protection do you use for each role?
- 6. When was the last time you had unprotected sex?
- 7. Do you use alcohol or drugs before or during sex?
- 8. How do you think alcohol or drugs affects your decisions and abilities to have safer sex?
- 9. Are you satisfied with your sexual life?
- 10. Do you have any kind of problem when having sex (sexual dysfunction)?
- 11. If so, what kind?
- 12. Do you now or have you in the past suffered from depression?

#### Prevention

- 1. Have you made any changes in your sexual behaviour because of HIV/STIs?
- 2. How do you protect your sex partner(s) from HIV?

3. What percentage of the time do you and your partner(s) use condoms (or other barriers such as diaphragms or cervical caps)?

### Sex trading

- 1. Have you ever exchanged sex for food, shelter, drugs or money?
- 2. Are you earning an income by sex work?

### Contraception

- 1. For heterosexual/bisexual patients:
  - a. What method of birth control do you use?
  - b. How long have you been using it?
  - c. Do you use any additional barriers?
- 2. Are you interested in becoming pregnant?
- 3. If yes, do you have any plans for when? Are you interested in birth control?

### Sexually transmitted infections (STIs)

- 1. Have you ever been treated for:
  - a. syphilis
  - b. gonorrhoea
  - c. proctitis
  - d. vaginitis
  - e. genital herpes
  - f. Chlamydia
  - g. non-gonococcal urethritis (NGU)
  - h. pelvic inflammatory disease
  - i. genital warts
- 2. Note site, date, treatment and compliance
- 3. Have you ever had a Pap smear?
  - a. When was the last time?
  - b. To your knowledge, have any been abnormal?

#### Substance use

- 1. Do you smoke or chew tobacco?
  - a. How many cigarettes/how much smokeless tobacco (chewing or snuff) do you consume per day?
  - b. How long have you used tobacco?
- 2. How often do you drink alcohol? How many drinks per week on average?
  - a. Have you ever drunk so much that the next day you didn't remember what you did ("blackouts")?
  - b. Have you ever experienced withdrawal symptoms (cravings, "the shakes", "the DTs" (delirium tremens))?
  - c. Are you ever worried about your alcohol use?
- 3. Do you use drugs for fun?
  - a. What kinds of drugs?
  - b. How often do you take these drugs (daily, weekly, monthly, occasionally)?
  - c. For how long have you been taking them?
  - d. Have you ever taken so much that the next day you didn't remember what you did?
  - e. Are you ever worried about your drug use?

- 4. Are you on any medicine to help you sleep or relax? If so, what?
- 5. Are you on any pain relievers? If so, which ones?
- 6. Have you ever injected drugs (including steroids or vitamins)?
- 7. If so, have you ever shared needles or works, even just once?
- 8. Have any of your current or past sex partners ever injected drugs?

#### Intimate partner or gender-based violence

(Read section IV.4. of this protocol first to help avoid causing unnecessary stress for the patient.)

- 1. Have you ever been sexually abused, assaulted or raped?
- 2. In your adult life, have you ever lived in a situation with physical violence or intimidation?
- 3. If yes to either of the above, when did they occur?
- 4. Are you currently encountering discrimination, humiliation or physical or sexual violence?
- 5. Are you afraid for your safety now? For example, are you physically forced to have sexual intercourse against your will? Do you have sexual intercourse because you are afraid of what your partner may do?
- 6. Have you been forced to do something sexual that you found degrading or humiliating?

# Annex 2. Management of syphilis in PLWHA

- Cell-mediated and humoral immunity may modify the natural course of syphilis infection in HIV-coinfected individuals.
- The diagnostic and treatment of syphilis-coinfected PLWHA may be different due to a rapid clinical course with unusual manifestations, including increased risk of neurological manifestations and increased treatment failure rates (6).
- The recommended treatment for early syphilis does not change for PLWHA. When possible, the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) should be examined and a more intensive treatment be administered, regardless of the clinical stage of syphilis (92).
- Clinical and serological evaluations of syphilis-coinfected patients should occur at 3, 6, 9, 12 and 24 months.
- In case of treatment failure, re-treatment should be undertaken as appropriate (6).

# Annex 3. Management of vulvovaginal candidiasis in women living with HIV/AIDS

The controversy over whether vulvovaginal candidiasis (VVC), particularly recurrent VVC, is more common in women living with HIV/AIDS than in matched control HIV-negative women remains largely unresolved (93). Thus, it may be inappropriate to propose HIV testing in women with recurrent VVC.

In women living with HIV/AIDS, candidiasis frequently involves several sites, including the vulva and vagina. It is often severe and frequently relapses.

The microbiological spectrum of VVC appears similar in HIV-positive and HIV-negative women (93). Treatment involves topical application of a wide variety of imidazoles (miconazole, clotrimazole, econazole, butoconazole, terconazole, etc.) or nystatin. Although more expensive, imidazoles require shorter courses of treatment and appear to be more effective than nystatin (94).

Treatment principles are identical to those for HIV-negative women. There is no evidence of refractory VVC responding to conventional antifungal treatment. Repeated treatment may be required for women living with HIV/AIDS. It is recommended that any predisposing factors such as antibiotic use, the use of antiseptic/antibiotic vaginal preparations or vaginal douching be reduced or eliminated. Simultaneous treatment of rectal focuses with oral nystatin or fluconazole is useful in preventing recurrences. Although treatment of sexual partners is not recommended, it may be considered for women who have recurrent infection.

<b>TABLE 13.</b> T	TREATMENT OF VULVOVAGINAL CANDIDIASIS FOR WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV/AIDS					
Antifungal agent	Dose	Frequency	Route	Duration		
First-line						
Fluconazole	100 mg	Single dose	PO	Once		
Clotrimazole	500 mg	Single dose	Vaginal	Once		
Second-line						
Ketoconazole	200 mg	BID	PO	3 days		
Ketoconazole	200 mg	OD	РО	7 days		
Maintaining treat	nent of recurrent candi	diasis	•			
Nystatin	2000–4000 mg	BID	PO	10 days		
or:						
Fluconazole	50–200 mg	OD	РО	10 days		
Second-line						
Ketoconazole	200 mg	OD	РО			
Amphoterecin B	From 0.1 mg/kg/day up to 0.5 mg/kg/day	BID	IV	Depends on response; usually 7–10 days		
Intraconazole	100 mg	OD	РО	]		

PO: per os (orally)

# Annex 4. Management of bacterial vaginosis in women living with HIV/AIDS

Bacterial vaginosis (BV) is a clinical syndrome resulting from replacement of the normal hydrogen peroxideproducing *Lactobacillus sp.* in the vagina by high concentrations of anaerobic bacteria, such as *Gardnerella vaginalis* or *Mycoplasma hominis*. Additional studies are needed to confirm the relationship between altered vaginal microflora and the acquisition of HIV.

- Treatment of sexual partners has not been demonstrated to be beneficial.
- It is recommended that predisposing factors, such as the use of antiseptic/antibiotic vaginal preparations or vaginal douching, be reduced or eliminated.
- The recommended regimen for BV is metronidazole 400 mg or 500 mg PO BID for seven days. Patients taking metronidazole should be cautioned not to consume alcohol while they are taking the drug or within 24 hours of taking the last dose.
- Alternative regimens:
  - metronidazole 2 g PO as a single dose
  - clindamycin 2% vaginal cream 5 g intravaginally at bedtime for seven days
  - metronidazole 0.75% gel 5 g intravaginally BID for five days
  - clindamycin 300 mg PO BID for seven days (93).

# Annex 5. Cervical cancer screening methods

- The classic screening test for cervical cancer is the Pap smear. A single Pap test may have a false negative rate of 10–25% (90). Accuracy is significantly improved with regular periodic screening. Controlled studies have not demonstrated a decrease in Pap test sensitivity or specificity in HIV-positive women. To use Pap tests as a screening method, basic infrastructure to perform cervical cytology screening should be available at all health care levels. The Bethesda system of classification is recommended for both HIV-positive and HIV-negative patients (95). (See Annex 6 below.)
- 2. Alternative methods include visual inspection of the cervix (VIA) after application of 3–4% acetic acid, to differentiate normal cervical appearance from cervical lesions. This test is not recommended in settings where Pap smear is available.
- 3. Newer cervical screening techniques using liquid-based cytology increase sensitivity, albeit at greater cost, and offer the possibility of direct HPV DNA testing. The utility of this test in women living with HIV/AIDS has not been assessed.
- 4. HPV testing using a high-risk HPV DNA test allows for the detection of oncogenic/non-oncogenic types and is recommended in case of borderline Pap results (ASC-US or ASC-H).

# Annex 6. PAP smear report, in accordance with the 2001 Bethesda system

The Bethesda system of Pap smear classification is recommended for both HIV-negative and HIV-positive women (95).

TABLE 14.         Pap smear report (in accordance with the 2001 Bethesda system)			
Specimen adequacy	Satisfactory for evaluation Unsatisfactory for evaluation		
General categorizatio	Negative for intraepithelial lesion or malignancy Epithelial cell abnormality Other		
Interpretation	Negative for intraepithelial lesion or malignancy         Epithelial cell abnormalities         Squamous cell         Atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance (ASC-US)         Low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion (LSIL), including HPV changes and mild         dysplasia/CIN 1         High-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions (HSIL), including moderate and severe         dysplasia, CIN 2, CIN 3, carcinoma in situ         Squamous cell carcinoma         Glandular cell         Glandular cell abnormalities		

Source: Solomon et al., 2002 (95).

# Annex 7. Recommended management for abnormal Pap smears

TABLE 15.	Recommended management for abnormal Pap smears			
Pap smear result		Management (based on histology)		
Unsatisfactory for evaluation		Repeat smear, correct the reason for unsatisfactory evaluation.		
LSIL or ASC-US		<ul> <li>Repeat smear in six months to one year:</li> <li>if normal, continue with screening schedule as per national policy</li> <li>if LSIL, ASC-US or HSIL, refer for colposcopy.</li> </ul>		
HSIL or ASC-H		Refer for colposcopy.		
Invasive carcinoma		Refer to hospital for further investigation and management.		

Source: WHO, in press (90).

# References

- 1. Programme of action of the International Conference on Population and Development. New York, United Nations Population Fund, 1994: §7.2.
- 2. De Konig K et al., eds. Integration of sexual health into reproductive health services: needs, evidence and implication: a review paper. Geneva, Royal Tropical Institute/WHO, 2005.
- 3. Sexual health: a new focus for WHO. *Progress in Reproductive Health Research*, 2004, 67:1–8.
- 4. Gender and sexual health. *Reproductive Health Outlook*, 2005 (http://www.rho.org/html/gsh\_keyis-sues.htm#Sexuality, accessed 1 September 2005).
- 5. Kurth A et al. A national survey of clinic sexual histories for sexually transmitted infection and HIV screening. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 2005, 32(6):370–376.
- 6. *The clinical management of the HIV-infected adult: a manual for midlevel clinicians.* Washington, DC, United States Department of Health and Human Services HIV/AIDS Bureau, 2003.
- 7. Schrooten F et al. Prevalence and factors associated with sexual dysfunction among HIV-positive women in Europe. *AIDS Care*, 2004, 16(5):550–557.
- 8. Goldmeier D, Kocsis A, Wasserman M. Sexual dysfunction in women with HIV. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2005, 81(4):284.
- 9. Tien P et al. Incidence of lipoatrophy and lipohypertrophy in the women's interagency HIV study. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome*, 2003, 34(5):461–466.
- 10. Lambert S, Keegan A, Petrak J, Sex and relationships for HIV-positive women since HAART: a quantitative study. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2005, 81:333–337.
- 11. Lamba H. et al. Antiretroviral therapy is associated with sexual dysfunction and with increased serum oestradiol levels in men. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 2004, 15(4):234–237.
- 12. Colson A, Sax P. Sexual dysfunction and HIV infection. AIDS Clinical Care, 2000, 12(5):39-46.
- 13. Collazos J et al. Sexual dysfunction in HIV-infected patients treated with highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome*, 2002, 31(3):322–326.
- 14. Schrooten W et al. Sexual dysfunction associated with protease inhibitor containing highly active antiretroviral treatment. *AIDS Care*, 2001, 15(8):1019–1023.
- 15. Colebunders R et al. Prevention of nevirapine-associated rash. The Lancet, 2001, 357(9253):392–393.
- 16. Colebunders R et al. HIV and sexual dysfunction. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 2003, 14(1):69.
- 17. Crosby R, DiClemente RJ. Use of recreational Viagra among men having sex with men. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2004, 80(6):466–468.
- 18. Stall R et al. Alcohol use, drug use and alcohol-related problems among men who have sex with men: the Urban Men's Health Study. *Addiction*, 2001, 96(11):1589–1601.
- 19. HIV InSite. Database of antiretroviral drug interactions [online database]. San Francisco, University of California, 2005 (http://hivinsite.ucsf.edu/arvdb?page=ar-00-02&post=1, accessed 6 June 2006.
- 20. Drug-drug interactions between HAART, medications used in substance use treatment, and recreational drugs. Albany, New York State Department of Health AIDS Institute (http://www.hivguidelines.org/ public\_html/sub-ddi.pdf, accessed 6 June 2006).
- 21. Anderson JR, ed. *A guide to the clinical care of women with HIV/AIDS*. Washington, DC, United States Department of Health and Human Services HIV/AIDS Bureau, 2005.
- 22. Helfgott A et al. Vaginal infections in human immunodeficiency virus-infected women. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2000, 183(2):347–355.
- 23. Moodley P et al. Trichomonas vaginalis is associated with pelvic inflammatory disease in women infected with human immunodeficiency virus. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 2002, 34(4):519–522.
- 24. Sexually transmitted diseases and infections (STDs and STIs) and HIV/AIDS research: HIV/AIDS in female populations. Rockville, MD, United States National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD), 2005 (http://www.nichd.nih.gov/womenshealth/STDHIV.cfm, accessed 1 October 2005).
- 25. Maiman M. Management of cervical neoplasia in human immunodeficiency virus-infected women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute: Monographs*, 1998, 23:43–49.
- 26. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Lymphogranuloma venereum among men who have sex with men: Netherlands, 2003–2004. *MMWR*, 2004, 53(42):985–988.
- 27. Fenton KA, Lowndes CM. Recent trends in the epidemiology of sexually transmitted infections in the European Union. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2004, 80(4):255–263.

- 28. Manavi K, McMillan A, Young H. The prevalence of rectal chlamydial infection amongst men who have sex with men attending the genitourinary medicine clinic in Edinburgh. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 2004, 15(3):162–164.
- 29. Cohen C et al. Increasing detection of asymptomatic syphilis in HIV patients. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2005, 81:217–219.
- 30. Stolte I et al. Perceived viral load, but not actual HIV-1-RNA load, is associated with sexual risk behaviour among HIV-infected homosexual men. *AIDS*, 2004, 18(14):24.
- Macdonald N et al. Recent trends in diagnoses of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections in England and Wales among men who have sex with men. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 2004, 80(6):492–497.
- 32. Boily M. et al. The impact of the transmission dynamics of the HIV/AIDS epidemic on sexual behaviour: a new hypothesis to explain recent increases in risk-taking behaviour among men who have sex with men. *Medical Hypotheses*, 2005, 65(2):215–226.
- 33. Partridge JM, Koutsky LA. Genital human papillomavirus infection in men. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 2006, 6(1):21–31.
- 34. Daling JR et al. Human papillomavirus, smoking, and sexual practices in the etiology of anal cancer. *Cancer*, 2004, 101(2):270–280.
- 35. European STD guidelines. International Journal of STD and AIDS, 2001, 12(Suppl. 3).
- 36. Niccolai L, Winston D. Physicians' opinions on partner management for nonviral sexually transmitted infections. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 2005, 28(2).
- 37. Golden M. et al. Effect of expedited treatment of sex partners on recurrent or persistent gonorrhea or chlamydial infection. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 2005, 352(7):676–685.
- 38. Schillinger J et al. Patient-delivered partner treatment with azithromycin to prevent repeated *Chlamydia trachomatis* infection among women: a randomized controlled trial. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 2003, 30(1):49–56.
- 39. Koenig L, Moore J. Women, violence, and HIV: a critical evaluation with implications for HIV services. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, 2000, 4(2):103–109.
- 40. Stevens P, Richards D. Narrative case analysis of HIV infection in a battered woman. *Health Care for Women International*, 1998, 19(1):9–22.
- 41. Zierler S et al. Violence victimization after HIV infection in a US probability sample of adult patients in primary care. *American Journal of Public Health*, 2000, 90(2):208–215.
- 42. North R, Rothernberg K. Partner notification and the threat of domestic violence against women with HIV infection. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 1993, 329:1194–1196.
- 43. Mathews C et al. Strategies for partner notification for sexually transmitted diseases. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2001, 4(CD002843).
- 44. Guidelines for medico-legal care for victims of sexual violence. Geneva, WHO, 2003.
- 45. Groce N. *HIV/AIDS and disability: capturing hidden voices: global survey on HIV/AIDS and disability.* New Haven, World Bank/Yale University, 2003.
- 46. Cook J. Sexuality and people with psychiatric disabilities. *Sexuality and Disability*, 2000. 18(3): 195–206.
- 47. Disability and HIV/AIDS. Washington, DC, World Bank, 2004 (At a Glance Series).
- 48. Nosek M, Howland C, Hughes R. The investigation of abuse and women with disabilities: going beyond assumptions. *Violence Against Women*, 2001, 7:477–499.
- 49. Altman BM, Cooper BF, Cunningham PJ. The case of disability in the family: impact on health care utilization and expenditures for non-disabled members. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 1999, 77(1):39–75.
- 50. *Medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use*, 3rd ed. Geneva, WHO, 2004 (http://www.who.int/re-productive-health/publications/mec/mec.pdf accessed 6 June 2006).
- 51. Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction. Condoms: dual-purpose barriers. *Progress in Reproductive Health Research*, 1995, 33 (http://www.who.int/reproductive-health/hrp/progress/59/news59.html, accessed 3 May 2006).
- 52. *Rapid needs assessment tool for condom programming*. New York, United Nations Population Fund, Population Council, 2003 (http://www.unfpa.org/upload/lib\_pub\_file/260\_filename\_CONDOM\_RNAT.pdf, accessed 17 February 2005).
- 53. Weller S, Davis K. Condom effectiveness in reducing heterosexual HIV transmission. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2002, 1(CD003255).

- 54. Gottlieb GS, et al. Dual HIV-1 infection associated with rapid disease progression. *The Lancet*, 2004, 363(9409):619–22.
- 55. Norman LR. Predictors of consistent condom use: a hierarchical analysis of adults from Kenya, Tanzania and Trinidad. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 2003, 14(9):584–590.
- 56. French PP et al. Use effectiveness of the female versus male condom in preventing sexually transmitted disease in women. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 2003, 30(5):433–439.
- 57. Fontanet AL et al. Protection against sexually transmitted diseases by granting sex workers in Thailand the choice of using the male or female condom: results from a randomized controlled trial. *AIDS*,1998, 12(14):1851–1859.
- 58. Drew WL et al. Evaluation of the virus permeability of a new condom for women. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 1990, 17(2):110–112.
- 59. Trussell J, Kowal D. The essentials of contraception. In: Hatcher RA et al., eds. *Contraceptive technology*, 17th ed. New York, Ardent Media, 1998:216–217.
- 60. WHO/CONRAD technical consultation on nonoxynol-9, 9–10 October 2001. Geneva, WHO, 2003.
- 61. Criniti A et al. Association of hormonal contraception and HIV-seroprevalence in Nairobi, Kenya. *AIDS*, 2003, 17:2667–2669.
- 62. Trussell J, Rodriguez G, Ellertson C. Updated estimates of the effectiveness of the Yuzpe regimen of emergency contraception. *Contraception*, 1999, 59:147–151.
- 63. Randomized controlled trial of levonorgestrel versus Yuzpe regimen of combined oral contraceptives for emergency contraception. Task Force on Postovulatory Methods of Fertility Regulation. *The Lancet*, 1999, 352:428–433.
- 64. Raymond EG et al. Meclizine for prevention of nausea associated with use of emergency contraceptive pills: a randomized trial. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2000, 95:271–277.
- 65. Von Hertzen H et al. Low dose mifepristone and two regimens of levonorgestrel for emergency contraception: a WHO multicentre randomized trial. *The Lancet*, 2002, 360(9348):1803–1810.
- 66. Public Health Service Task Force recommendations for use of antiretroviral drugs in pregnant HIV-1-infected women for maternal health and interventions to reduce perinatal HIV-1 transmission in the United States. Rockville, MD, United States Department of Health and Human Services HIV/AIDS Treatment Information Services, 2005 (http://www.aidsinfo.nih.gov/Guidelines/GuidelineDetail.aspx? MenuItem=Guidelines&Search=Off&GuidelineID=9&ClassID=2, accessed 3 May 2006).
- 67. Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction. *Safe abortion, technical and policy guidance for health systems.* Geneva, WHO, 2004 (http://www.who.int/reproductive-health/publications/safe\_abortion/safe\_abortion.pdf accessed 6 June 2006).
- 68. Ellerbrock TV et al. Characteristics of menstruation in women infected with human immunodeficiency virus. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 1996, 87(6):1030–1034.
- 69. Harlow SD et al. Substance use and psychoyherapeutic medications: a likely contributor to menstrual disorders in women who are seropositive for human immunodeficiency virus. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2003, 188(4):881–886.
- 70. Thackway S et al. Fertility and reproductive choice in women with HIV-1 infection. *AIDS*, 1997, 11(5):663–667.
- 71. Muller CH, Coombs RW, Krieger JN. Effects of clinical stage and immunological status on semen analysis results in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 seropositive men. *Andrologia*, 1998, 30(Suppl 1):15–22.
- 72. Krieger JN et al. Fertility parameters in men infected with human immunodeficiency virus. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 1991, 164(3):464–469.
- 73. Dulioust E et al. Semen alterations in HIV-1 infected men. *Human Reproduction*, 2002, 17(8):2112–2118.
- 74. Brocklehurst P, French R. The association between maternal HIV infection and perinatal outcome: a systematic review of the literature and meta-analysis. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 1998, 105(8):836–848.
- 75. Coley JL et al. The association between maternal HIV-1 infection and pregnancy outcomes in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. *BJOG*, 2001, 108(11):1125–1133.
- 76. Weisser M et al. Does pregnancy influence the course of HIV infection? Evidence from two large Swiss cohort studies. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome and Human Retrovirology*, 1998:17(5):404–410.
- 77. Vimercati A et al. Immunological markers in HIV-infected pregnant and non-pregnant women. *European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, 2000, 90(1):37–41.

- 78. Semprini AE et al. Insemination of HIV-negative women with processed semen of HIV-positive partners. *The Lancet*, 1992, 340(8831):1317–1319.
- 79. Marina S et al. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 serodiscordant couples can bear healthy children after undergoing intrauterine insemination. *Fertility and Sterility*, 1998, 70(1):35–39.
- 80. Henkell RR, Schill WB. Sperm preparation for ART. *Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology*, 2003, 14(1):108.
- 81. Pasquier C et al. Sperm washing and virus nucleic acid detection to reduce HIV and hepatitis C virus transmission in serodiscordant couples wishing to have children. *AIDS*, 2000, 14(14):2093–2099.
- 82. Lyerly AD, Anderson J. Human immunodeficiency virus and assisted reproduction: reconsidering evidence, reframing ethics. *Fertility and Sterility*, 2001, 75(5):843–858.
- 83. Englert Y et al. Reproduction in the presence of chronic viral diseases. *Human Reproduction Update*, 2004, 10(2):149–162.
- 84. Baker HWG et al. Use of assisted reproductive technology to reduce the risk of transmission of HIV in discordant couples wishing to have their own children where the male partner is seropositive with an undetectable viral load. *Journal of Medical Ethics*, 2003, 29:315–320.
- 85. Shanta V, et al. Epidemiology of cancer of the cervix: global and national perspective. *Journal of the Indian Medical Association*, 2000, 98(2):49–52.
- 86. International Agency for Research on Cancer. *Cervix cancer screening*. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2005 (IARC Handbooks of Cancer Prevention, Vol. 10).
- 87. Wright TC Jr et al. Cervical intraepithelial neoplasia in women infected with human immunodeficiency virus: prevalence, risk factors, and validity of Papanicolaou smears. New York Cervical Disease Study. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 1994, 84(4):591–597.
- 88. Sun XW et al. Human papillomavirus infection in human immunodeficiency virus-seropositive women. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 1995, 85(5 Pt 1):680–686.
- 89. Benson CA et al. Treating opportunistic infections among HIV-infected adults and adolescents. Recommendations from CDC, the National Institutes of Health, and the HIV Medicine Association/Infectious Diseases Society of America. *MMWR*, 2004, 53(RR–15):1–112.
- 90. Comprehensive cervical cancer control: a guide for essential practice. Geneva, WHO, in press.
- 91. Shepherd JH. Cervical and vulva cancer: changes in FIGO definitions of staging. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 1996, 103(5):405–406.
- 92. Guidelines for the management of sexually transmitted infections. Geneva, WHO, 2003.
- 93. Sobel JD, Gynecologic infections in human immunodeficiency virus-infected women. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 2000, 31(5):1225–1233.
- HIV/AIDS treatment and care, version 1. Copenhagen, WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2004:48 (WHO Protocols for CIS Countries; http://www.euro.who.int/document/e83863.pdf, accessed 29 March 2006).
- 95. Solomon D et al. The 2001 Bethesda System: terminology for reporting results of cervical cytology. *JAMA*, 2002, 287 (16):2114–2119.